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This study addresses the question of cross-country

standardization of advertising by identifying existing

cross-national differences in magazine advertisements. A

content analysis of 1,983 advertisements in business,

women's, and general interest magazines was performed. The

sample included 1989 and 1990 magazine issues from the

United States, United Kingdom, France, India and South

Korea. The content analysis focused on executional elements

in the ads and identified differences by country in the use

of (1) the direct response technique, (2) comparative

product appeal, (3) literal versus symbolic appeal,

(4) repetition of the brand name, (5) repetition of the

product package in the visual, (6) size of the product in

the ad, (7) literal v.s. symbolic headline, and (8) the

number of different nonverbal cues. Cross-national

differences were statistically significant for most

executional elements, but there were also very large

variances in country means and proportions.
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CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

For the past thirty years there has been debate as to
whether or not it is feasible to globally standardize

advertising (Peebles 1989). In the marketing literature,

some practitioners and researchers argue that advertising

can be globally standardized, while others argue that

advertising must be individually developed for each country.
A recent development is the opinion that certain elements of
the advertising campaign might be standardized within

certain groupings of countries (Furniss 1986).

Although consensus is developing on the logic of
standardizing ad elements within country groupings, the
specifics of which elements and which countries have not
been defined. Discussions regarding elements of the ad
campaign have been limited primarily to product positioning
and the ad theme within country grouping. Standardization

at this level would reduce perceived inconsistencies across
borders, and would strengthen a global product position.
However, standardization at such a high level would fail to
produce economies of scale at the ad creation and production
level. Standardization at this high level might also

preclude increased utilization of truly great ads in
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additional countries as much of this creative work is more

ad specific than product positioning or theme.

Although extensive discussion of country clusters

exists in management literature (Ronen and Shenkar 1985),

discussion within marketing literature is more limited.

Kaynak and Mitchell (1981) identify 14 different country-

specific environmental variables, including level of

literacy, social class structure, and availability of

satisfactory media, which are useful for determining

advertising strategies. However, their study was limited to

the United States, Great Britain, and Turkey and has not

been subjected to empirical verification. Without empirical

verification of actual advertising practices in relation to

these variables, it is difficult to determine both the

relative importance weight for each variable and the level

at which differences become signficant. Synodinos, Keown,

and Jacobs (1989) surveyed advertisers in 15 countries and

were able to identify reported country differences in print

media creative approaches. However, their survey was

limited to identification of only the ad appeal and was

based on respondent opinions rather than established data.

In summary, it appears that initial steps have been taken

toward forming country clusters, but substantially more work

is necessary before the concept can be applied to

advertising.



3

Many multinational firms would like to improve their

marketing efficiencies by capitalizing on the best ad

campaigns and applying these ideas to the maximum number of

markets. Yet, they are constrained by the knowledge that

markets are not identical, and an inappropriately

standardized ad can result in the loss of business to

competitors who have ads that are more appealing for the

local market.

Public information is generally available regarding

certain aspects of media usage in various countries. The

number of newspapers, magazines, and television channels

which are available for advertising in each country is

generally known. It is also generally known that the United
States has more of these per capita than other countries.

Because of the large numbers of each media available in the
United States it is sometimes possible to target specific

market segments more accurately than in other countries.

This suggests that an ad which is carefully crafted to a
specific target audience in the United States may be

inappropriately narrow for use in the more general markets

served by the media in other countries. It is also known
that if a United States ad campaign is split up in such a
fashion that television is assigned one promotional task for
a product, while magazines are assigned a different

promotional task, this same approach may not be possible in

!"40WOWN WIRN'o"WNWIAN M041 10



countries where television is not an important advertising
medium. This again suggests that United States ads are
inappropriately narrow for use in countries where the entire
promotional task must be performed by a single medium.

But what if the ad, as originally developed in the
United States, is a general purpose print ad which is
intended to appeal to all target markets? Can any component
elements of the ad be identified which should be
transferable in their current form to any other country?
Unfortunately, it appears the answer is that the appropriate
information for any decision beyond an educated guess is not
available. With very limited exceptions, little is
currently known about how advertising varies from country to
country. Except for superficial observations, it is unclear
whether:

(1) the same types of ad appeals are used,

(2) the same size ads are used,

(3) the same colors are used,

(4) people are used in the ads to the same extent or
for the same purposes,

(5) headlines are used in the same manner or for the

same purposes,

(6) products are displayed in the same manner,
(7) brand and company names are displayed with equal

vigor, and

4
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(8) copy is used to the same extent and for the same

purposes.

In summary, just how standardized ads currently are in their

component make-up, or in the task they seek to accomplish is

unknown. What is known is that even after allowing for

translations, there appear to be few truly standardized ads

used around the world today (Whitelock and Chung 1989).

The lack of this information also precludes further

development of country clusters. Without knowing more about

how advertising actually differs from country to country,

one can only guess how countries should be clustered

together for a standardized ad. (Which is not to say that

there are not some very good educated guesses around, but

without further factual information they remain only

educated guesses.)

Statement of the Problem

This study addresses the question of advertising

standardization by identifying existing cross-national

differences in magazine advertisements. With the exception

of several limited cross-cultural studies addressing the

information content of advertising, most of what is now

known about cross-cultural differences in advertising is

based on personal observations and opinions. Very little is

known about how advertising themes, visuals, headlines,
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copy, or other executional elements at the ad level vary

across cultures.

Purpose of this Study

The purpose of this study was to examine magazine

advertisements in five different countries and to

(1) identify ad elements which are similar across cultures,

and, therefore, should be amenable to standardization;

(2) identify ad elements which are currently very different

across cultures, and, therefore, may require local

adaptation for the specific country; and

(3) identify and further develop cultural and marketing

distribution theory which is capable of explaining the
observed differences across the cultures examined.

Importance of the Research

With the continuing United States trade imbalance,

firms are facing increasing financial and government

pressure to improve their export sales. With the formation
of the Common Market in 1992, and the reduction of trade
barriers within the European community, United States firms
can expect increased competition in selling to these
markets--and a consequent loss in export sales. With the
current opening of trade between the Free World and East
European Socialist countries--new market opportunities are
developing. With the changed political climate in South
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America, increased trade with that area is likely. The

result of these changes will be increased interest in

advertising standardization.

On the one hand, firms will be searching for greater
cost efficiency as they face increased competition in old
markets or expand into new markets. There will be an
interest in spreading advertising development expenses

across a larger number of consumers by utilizing

standardized ads. On the other hand, greater marketing

effectiveness will be sought. There will be an interest in
capitalizing on the best advertising ideas by using these
same campaigns in other countries.

Several large ad agencies are already implying that
greater standardization of international advertising will
become a competitive necessity (Kleinman 1989). In

addition, several researchers have noted that the
advertising agency business appears to be headed towards
world-wide consolidation (Aydin, Terpstra and Yaprak 1984;
Munhall and Russell 1978; Onkvisit and Shaw 1987; Rosen,
Boddewyn and Louis 1988). O'Brien has even gone so far as
to predict that only seven giant worldwide advertising

agencies will survive the current shakeout in the ad agency
business (as cited in Rosen, Boddewyn and Louis 1988). In
related advertising developments, it is expected that the
media industry will continue centralizing (Eales 1989, p. 40
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quotes J. Richard Munro, President of Time as saying that by

the mid-1990s media and entertainment "will be composed of a

limited number of global giants.") The implication of these

changes in the ad agency and media industries is fairly

clear. Creation and delivery of a standardized message is

easier to accomplish when a multinational firm only has to
deal with one worldwide ad agency and a small number of

worldwide media companies. Identification of ad elements

amenable to standardization is of increasing importance as

former barriers to implementation disappear.



CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF BACKGROUND LITERATURE

The literature to be reviewed in this chapter covers

several relevant topics. First, the philosophical question

of whether advertising shapes culture or culture shapes

advertising is addressed. Next, the long standing debate

over standardized versus localized advertising is discussed

in detail. Finally, major elements of the print ad are

discussed with an indication of data collection for each

element.

Advertising as a Reflection of Culture

There is continuing debate within the literature as to

whether advertising is a reflection of a nation's popular

culture or a primary molder of culture (Frith 1989; Lantos

1987; Kang and Morgan 1988; Nowak 1984; Unwin 1974). The

relationship between advertising and culture is relevant to

this study because it affects the legitimacy of an implied

causal relationship. It was proposed in this study that

advertising agencies consciously shape their advertisements

differently for different national cultures. This led to

hypotheses which were premised upon observed differences in

advertising practice based on differences in national

cultures. Conversely, if one were a firm believer that

9
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culture itself is determined by mass advertising, then the

status of national culture as a causal variable would be

called into question.

Based on his recently undertook a comprehensive review

of the literature on the causal relationship between

advertising and culture, Lantos (1987) suggests that

advertising is primarily a reflection of cultures. "The

historical and available research evidence suggests that

advertising imperfectly reflects our lives, although it can

reinforce and hasten the pace of social change" (Lantos

1987, p. 104). Lanto's view was utilized in this study. A

nation's culture was treated as the independent causal

variable while advertising was treated as a dependent

variable. Based on this perspective, identified cultural

differences between countries were used as logical argument

for predicting observed differences in advertising

practices.

Standardized and Local Advertising

In the early 1960s many United States companies began

to recognize that substantial quantities of their products

could be sold in foreign countries. As was commonly the

practice in the United States, advertising was initiated in

these other countries to stimulate demand. The initial

choice for many of these companies was to simply use the

same ad (created for United States audiences) by translating

--



the headline and copy to the local language. This low cost
approach resulted in a number of advertising blunders

(Ricks, Arpan and Fu 1974) and the realization that, in some
cases, more than a simple translation of the language was

required.

These early mistakes in advertising led to a debate

regarding both the specifics of needed cross-cultural

modifications and the Philosophy of marketing differently in
each nation. The debate started in the early 1960s (Elinder
1965) and is still continuing today. During that period the
term standardized ad was developed to convey the concept of
using the original theme, copy, and illustration in multiple
countries. (Most researchers would also consider

translated ads as "standardized", even though an occasional
ad is run in a completely unchanged form. Other terms which
are essentially synonymous are "common", "universal",

"internationalized", "uniform" or "global" advertisements.)

Three schools of thought have emerged: (1) standardize ads
across countries, (2) locally develop ads for each country,
or (3) compromise by originally developing the ad concept
with a global perspective and then locally modifying or
developing specific ads based on the prescribed global
concept. Both marketing practitioners and marketing
academics are represented in the three different groups.

11
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Beyond the debate of what should exist, there is debate

regarding what actually takes place in the transnational

advertising of products. Sorenson and Wiechmann (1975)

reported that 71 percent of multinational firms doing

business in Europe at the time of their study were utilizing

high standardization in advertising messages. Only 20

percent of the firms studied utilized a local development

approach to advertising. Ten years later Boddewyn, Soehl

and Picard (1986) reported that only 20 percent of

advertising executives studied used substantially

standardized international advertising in Western Europe.

Another 39 percent used locally developed advertising, and

the balance used a combination. More recently, Hite and

Fraser (1988) in a survey of United States firms conducting

international trade, reported that only 10 percent of the

firms studied used substantially standardized advertising.

Another 37 percent used substantially localized advertising,

and the balance used a combination. Whitelock and Chung

(1989) also addressed this question by analyzing

advertisements for the same brand in both the United Kingdom

and in France. They found that only 13 percent were fully

standardized, 69 percent were partially standardized and 17

percent were completely nonstandardized.

In summary, it appears that firms in the past fifteen

years have been moving away from the standardized approach



and towards a local development approach. However, it must
be noted that only the Whitelock and Chung (1989) study
empirically measured standardization. Earlier studies
reported on surveys of advertising executive opinions and,
in general, failed to use a common or precise definition of
"standardized advertising".

Standardized Advertising

Those who support standardized advertising generally
use the argument that world consumers are basically
homogeneous because their physiological and psychological
needs are essentially the same. This school also believes
technology and economic changes around the world have led to
better and faster communication, increased educational
levels, and international travel--serving to reduce
diversities in language, religion, living conditions, and
cultural beliefs. The initial proponents for standardized
advertising were primarily marketing practitioners. Erik
Elinder, president of a Swedish advertising agency first
argued, in the Journal of Marketing, that advertisers in
Europe should go all-European and standardize their
advertisements except for language translation (Elinder
1965). He pointed out that German and Italian advertising
could become more similar because five million Germans were
traveling to Italy each year, and one million Italians were
working in Germany. Also, a number of magazines and

13



newspapers (Life International, Paris Match, the New York
Herald Tribune, and the New York Times international
editions) were reaching across national boundaries. People
in southern Denmark, Austrians, and a large number of
Frenchmen were watching German television. Germans were
watching television programs from Holland and Belgium, and
Italians were watching Swiss television. Arthur Fatt
(1967), Chairman of Grey Advertising in New York also
supported standardized advertising. He suggested that a
trend was developing toward universal advertising themes,
and that political boundaries were becoming less of a factor
in marketing communications.

Academics soon entered into the argument, with Lorimor
and Dunn (1968) experimentally testing United States print
ads in France and Egypt. They found the home country of the
ad sponsor seemed to be relatively unimportant and suggested
that there may be a cosmopolitan audience in many countries
for whom the nationality of the source is relatively
unimportant. Another early supporter of standardized
advertising was Harvard Professor Robert Buzzell (1968).
Buzzell pointed out a number of advantages to standardized
advertising, including: significant cost savings,
consistency for customers who travel or see advertising
originating in other countries, improved planning and

14
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control of marketing, and better exploitation of good

advertising ideas.

More recently, Levitt (1983) has become the champion of

standardized marketing within academic circles, while

Peebles (1989) continues to champion standardization among

practitioners. In his most recent article, Peebles (1989)

suggests that one of the greatest impediments to

standardized advertising today is the opposition of

advertising agencies who fear loss of revenue. Although

there are some differences of opinion within the

standardization school, most would seem to agree with

Rutigliano (1986, p. 30) who observed: "although pure global

marketing will remain rare, more standardization of

advertising is sure to take place. The plain and simple

reason is the increasing pervasiveness of truly

international media, particularly television." In addition

to these authors, several others have supported a

standardized approach (Bolt 1988; O'Conner 1974).

Localized Advertising

In contradiction to the homogeneity assumption inherent

in the standardized approach, the localized advertising

school assumes the world to be heterogeneous. Supporters of
this school argue that since there are characteristic

differences in the standards of living, family patterns,

language, religion, tradition, and philosophies from country



to country, marketers should cater to these differences.

Although there may be basic needs which are common across
countries, different means of expressing these needs are
involved. Proponents of this individual, specific,

customized, or nonstandardized approach argue that each
individual country requires a customized advertising program
developed by agency personnel located in, and familiar with,
the country.

A number of marketing practitioners also argue for
locally developed advertising. One of the earliest and most
vocal, John Lenormand (1964), a Paris advertising agency
executive, maintains that differences in mentalities,

customs, religious beliefs, living standards, laws, and
media are too great to overcome. Articles began to appear
in academic journals supporting localized advertising in the
early 1970s (Britt 1974; Green and Langeard 1975; Green,
Cunningham, and Cunningham 1975). These studies reported
that since consumers evaluated the attributes of the same
product differently across cultures, this fact should be
reflected in different advertising approaches. Ricks, Arpan
and Fu (1974) supported localization with their widely-cited'
article describing blunders that had occurred in
international advertising.

Nationalism was another reason for supporting a
localized approach. In the early 1970s there were

16



nationalistic reactions against American advertising as some
groups began to fear an Americanization of their own
cultures. This nationalistic reaction was especially
prevalent in Canada, Mexico, Australia, New Zealand and
France (Dunn 1976; Dunn and Lorimor 1979; McDougall and
Rawlings 1979).

Support for the localized approach seems to have
diminished very little over time. A number of recent
articles continue to argue for the localized approach
(Boddewyn, Soehl and Picard 1986; Bouleau 1989; Clark 1987;
Douglas and Wind 1987; Green 1989; Harris 1984; Pitcher

1985).

Middle Ground Approach

Some marketers hold less polarized views and argue for
maintaining some degree of global uniformity in advertising,
while still allowing for individual area differences. In
their view, only some advertising materials and situations
are appropriate for standardization. John Ryans (1969),
University of Kentucky, suggested that there is an
international sophisticate group of consumers who travel
widely and read international publications who can probably
be catered to with standardized advertising. However, other
larger consumer groups require non-standard advertisements
that caters more to the individual culture.

17



Dunn (1976) approached the problem of standardization
by developing a list of thirty-one cross-cultural variables
that could be useful in formulating advertising strategy.
Based on his interviews with advertising executives, he felt
that the thirty-one variables were already being implicitly
considered in cross-cultural advertising program decisions.
Similarly, Kaynak and Mitchell (1981) specified fourteen
environmental variables that were useful for formulating
advertising strategies in different countries. More
recently, Meffert and Althans (1986) suggested the
transferability of an advertising campaign depends upon four
main factors: product, company philosophy, marketing-system
similarities, and environmental similarities (economy,
legislation, culture, etc.)

One of the first marketing practitioners championing
the compromise approach was Killough (1978), a director of
Compton Advertising. He suggested that the "buying
proposal" could be standardized across cultures, but that
the creative presentation which operationalized this
proposal should be localized. In one case academics and
practitioners even joined together in making their case
(Peebles, Ryans and Vernon 1978, p. 28): "Practically
speaking, neither an entirely standardized nor an entirely
localized approach is necessarily best."

18
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One approach to compromise involves grouping similar

cultures, with standardization within but not across groups

(Furniss 1986). In still another approach, it is suggested

that only certain categories of consumers (i.e.,

international sophisticates) can be appealed to across

cultures, while the masses of each country require localized

advertising (Ryans 1969). A third approach suggests that

certain products require localized advertising, while other

products can benefit from standardized advertising (Jhally,

Kline and Leiss 1985). A final approach suggests that

certain elements of an ad be standardized, while other

elements be modified for each culture.

All four of these approaches to compromise were

relevant to this study. The possibility of appealing to

different consumer segments was addressed by using a number

of different magazines in each country (an averaging process

was used to reduce target market bias). The possibility of
national groupings was considered by using Hofstede's (1980)
indices of cultural dimension. Product similarities or
differences were examined by controlling for the product

category in data collection and analysis. And finally, the
possibility of standardizing only certain elements of the ad
was investigated by collecting data on a number of different

executional elements in each ad.
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Hard-Sell versus Soft-Sell Ads

A number of researchers have characterized advertising

in the United States as relatively "hard-sell" in relation

to other countries of the world. Lannon (1986)

characterizes the dominant United States hard-sell approach

as fact based, while the more soft-sell approach in Great

Britain utilizes humor. Reinhard and Phillips (1985, p. 46)

suggest that the British are shocked by the directness of

Americans. According to them, "Americans are amenable to

the direct sell, they like to be sold. The British don't

even want to mention money, and they don't want to be told

what to do by anybody." Roth (1982) characterizes the

British style as more participative, implicit, nonverbal,

and visual than United States advertising. Katz (1986)

characterizes hard-sell airline ads as emphasizing special

deals and discounts. Soft-sell airline ads are

characterized as emphasizing quality, service, and

amenities. A number of other sources also describe United

States advertising as more hard-sell than other countries

(Herendeen 1980; International Advertiser 1986; Unwin 1974).

Similar contrasts between hard-sell and soft-sell are

made in many of the studies of Japanese advertising.

Mueller (1987) found that the soft-sell approach was used

three times as often in Japanese ads as in United States

ads. Helming (1982) notes that Japanese commercials do not



mention price and are low key on the emphasis of brand
names. Miracle (1987) states that Japanese television

commercials are often so oblique that they provide no
benefit or reason why a viewer should buy the product. Roth
(1982) describes American ads as direct, visual and
explicit, with bold headlines and type, while Japanese ads
are more non-verbal, visual, intuitive, and emotional.

One of the major hurdles in this area is that the terms
hard sell and soft sell have been widely used, but never
clearly defined (Silk and Vavra 1974). Since this hard-
sell/soft-sell contrast appears critical to this study, the
definition and operationalization of hard-sell advertising
is addressed in Chapter III.

Choosing the Elements to Study

A number of choices were involved in deciding which
elements of an ad to study, and in how much detail. In
general, these choices involved the following questions:

1. Is the subject likely to be of widespread interest?
The varying portrayals of men and women (sex roles in
advertising) have been extensively studied in the past and
do not appear to be of interest today.

2. Is there any theoretical basis for predicting
country differences on a specific element? For example, the
use of page borders, as opposed to color bleeding to the
edge of the page, may well vary across countries. However,

21



without a theoretical basis for such a finding it is
difficult to interpret and apply the finding.

3. Have measurement issues regarding the specific
element been adequately addressed in the past? For example,
the use of puffery in advertising is an interesting topic,
and it appears there may be theoretically predictable
country differences. However, measurement of just what
puffery is has not been adequately resolved in United States
studies, and measurement across language barriers would be
even more difficult. Similarly, studies in
psycholinguistics, such as measuring the image value of
words and sentences, would be interesting in a cross-
cultural setting but measurement issues are still
unresolved.

In the following sections, a number of different
elements of ads are discussed. In each case, an indication
is made regarding whether the particular element was
included in this study.

Headlines

Headlines are an important executional factor which caneither (1) serve to draw attention to the ad, or
(2) assist the reader to interpret the visual. In United
States advertising it is generally considered to be the most
important display element (Wells, Burnett and Moriarity
1989). Although interrogative headlines are particularly

22
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effective in drawing attention to the ad, one study found

that only 6 percent of headlines were in the form of a

question (Howard and Barry 1988). The probability that a

question headline will be used decreases as the length of

the total ad increases. There is also a preference for

using question headlines in ads for certain types of

products, such as personal use/care products, clothing,

food, beverages, tobacco, and hygiene items.

Several other aspects of the headline have been

studied. Wesson (1989) analyzed 136 ads which had been

Starch rated for readership and found there was no optimal

headline length for magazine ads. (The Starch ratings are:

(1) noted--a person who remembered having previously seen

the ad in the issue being studied; (2) associated--a person

who not only noted the ad but also saw or read some part of
it which clearly indicated the brand or advertiser; (3) read
most--a person who read half or more of the written material

in the ad.) Rossiter (1981) noted that personal references

in a headline (you, your) were strongly related to noted and
associated Starch scores. Rossiter (1981) also noted that

grammatical placement of the product as a sentence or phrase
object in the headline had a moderate positive relationship

to associated Starch scores. Meyers and Haug (1967) found
that the form of headline had no effect upon subjects'

memory for the headline. Beltramini and Blasko (1986)
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studied headlines in ads which won Clio awards and derived
six content categories of headlines: familiar saying,
contrasting words, news/information, shock, question, and
curiosity. In the current study, headlines are analyzed
for: (1) the degree of personalization (use of you/your),
(2) the number of times the brand/company name appeared in
the headline (as an element of hard-sell), and (3) the
content categories used by Beltramini and Blasko (1986).

The Visual Component

The most important role of the visual component is to
capture attention (Wells, Burnett and Moriarity 1989). The
visual component of ads came under extensive research
scrutiny in the early 1960s (Greenberg and Garfinkle 1963;
Knowlton 1966). One of the early researchers extending the
study of visuals to international advertising suggested that
the picture in an ad is probably the element most amenable
to standardization across cultures (Miracle 1968). Killough
(1978) also identified visual ideas as an element of
international strategy which may be more amenable to
transfer across boundaries. A recent study of international
advertising treats the visual as the mostimportant element
in standardization, in that a specific ad could be
considered partially standardized if it varied in any
respect except the visual (Whitelock and Chung 1989). (The
visual was required to always be constant or the ad was



considered totally non-standardized.) Hite and Fraser's
(1988) earlier study provides some support for this view.
They found that firms using highly standardized ads tended
to use the same scenic background and varied the visual only
by substituting models who appeared to be of the local
nationality.

Only recently have studies begun to empirically address
the question of whether or not there are existing
differences in the visuals of ads in different countries.
For example, Beniger and Westney (1981) found that Japanese
newspapers employed visuals such as charts and graphs more
extensively than United States newspapers.

Early studies dealing with the measurement of visuals
simply calculated the percentage of illustration versus copy
and classified ads into low/medium/high visual content
groupings (Greenberg and Garfinkle 1963). Later studies
were focused on the relative effectiveness of visuals in
relationship to copy (Childers and Houston 1983, 1984; Edell
and Staelin 1983; Lutz and Lutz 1977; Mitchell 1986; Ries
and Trout 1983; Taylor and Wood 1983). Several studies
revealed a positive relationship between picture size and
Starch scores (Hendon 1973; Rossiter 1981; Troldahl and
Jones 1965; Valiente 1973). (The Starch media research firm
uses consumer panels to measure the effectiveness of ads in
selected media and issues.) More recent studies are focused
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on the interaction between picture and copy and its effect

on memory (Alesandrini 1983; Alesandrini and Sheikh 1983).

Copy

The copy element in advertising is addressed in a

number of United States studies (Ernst 1978; Holbrook and

Lehmann 1980; McKee 1967; Moriarity 1982). Readability of
the copy was first scientifically addressed in the 1940s

when Flesch developed a readability formula. Later, several
alternative measures of readability such as the fog index or
the Dale-Chall formula were developed (see McKee 1967 for a
comparative review). Copy may have two quite different

purposes (Ernst 1978). One purpose of the copy is

functional, with explanations, directions, and unadorned

facts. The second purpose is emotional arousal with the use
of poetic, emotional, and imagery arousing words and

phrases.

Other aspects of copy analysis are the study of type
sizes, the use of copy blocking techniques, the number of
lines of copy, the number of words in the copy, the size of
the copy space, and the number of brand mentions in the
copy. No copy executional factors have been identified
which signficantly relate to Starch readership scores

(Holbrook and Lehmann 1980). Moriarity (1982) analyzed
trends in United States typography and observed that:



(1) two different typestyles are in common use, (2) type
spacing has changed radically in recent years with 85

percent of ads now using tight spacing, (3) the old
tradition of justifying both right and left margins has
shifted toward the common use of a ragged right edge,

(4) one third of all ads use all-capital headlines, (5) a
small percentage (10 percent to 19 percent) of ads use
colored type, (6) printing the type over the background

texture is fairly common (11 percent to 36 percent), (7) the
majority of copy line length is medium (68 percent were
12-22 picas), (8) the most common type size is nine point,
and (9) indentation is still the most common signal for

paragraphing.

Cross-cultural studies of ad copy have been quite
limited, probably due to the difficulties involved with
extensive translations with reliability checks. For similar
reasons, the current study focuses on the visual component
of ads, and excludes ads which are 100 percent copy. The ad
copy was analyzed only to the extent necessary for assessing
the primary appeals, and to measure repetition of the
product/brand name. There appears to be adequate precedence
for this short-cutting of the ad copy as Pollay and
Mainprize (1984, p. 24) note "Because of the relatively low
import of the fine print, . . . . The most appropriate level
of analysis (is) the headlined visual."
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Appeals

The ad appeal can be multi-dimensional as it contains
both the intended message (quality, economy, variety) and
the process for delivering the message (informational,
emotional, humorous). A number of different classification
systems have been developed for describing advertising
appeals (Fletcher and Zeigler 1978; Holbrook and Lehmann1980; Jhally, Kline and Leiss 1985; Norris 1981; Weilbacher
1984). A sub-set of typology systems have focused on
classification of primarily the visual aspects of an appeal
(Duchastel 1980; Knowlton 1966; Lutz 1979; -oriarity 1989).
Because almost all full-page or larger print ads contain avisual component, these two classification systems were
combined in the data collection form (Appendix A).
Moriarity's (1989) categories were selected for primary usein this study as they are among the later developments in
process categorization and appear to be both comprehensive
and operational. A second set of appeal typologies focusing
on the content message were constructed from various sources
as a supplement to Moriarity's typologies.

Comparative advertising. Comparative advertising has been atopic of investigation in the United States since the mid-
1970s when various legal cases established its legitimacy.
The explicit or implicit comparison of one brand to another
brand in an ad has been examined by a number of researchers
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(Boddewyn 1983, 1988; Boddewyn and Marton 1978; Chou, Franke
and Wilcox 1987; Ginter and Starling 1979; Harmon, Razzouk
and Stern 1983; Miracle 1988; Miracle and Nevett 1987;
Wyckham 1987).

The extent to which comparative advertising is reported
to exist in the United States varies substantially.

Jackson, Brown and Harmon (1979) report that 8 percent of
the magazine ads for the period from 1960 through 1975 were
comparative. More recently, Swayne and Stevenson (1987)
report that 25 percent of business magazine ads use
comparison. This topic has been extended to cross-cultural
settings (Miracle 1988; Mueller 1987), and extensive surveys
of advertising agencies have been performed by the
International Advertising Association (Boddewyn 1983;
Boddewyn and Marton 1978). Those studies reporting on
comparative advertising in foreign countries indicate that
it is seldom used. Measurement of comparative advertising
was limited in this study to Moriarity's (1989) appeal
classification, with a simple count of each occurence.
However, to provide for comparison with earlier studies, the
Moriarity classification of comparison ads was further
subdivided into competitive comparisons and before/after
comparisons.

Information Content. The study of the information content
communicated in advertisements has been a relatively popular
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topic (Dowling 1980; Grass and Wallace 1974; Harmon, Razzouk
and Stern 1983; James and Vanden Bergh 1989; Johnstone,
Kaynak and Sparkman 1987; Laczniak 1979; Martensen 1987;
Renforth and Raveed 1983; Rice and Lu 1988; Stern, Krugman
and Resnik 1981; Suzuki 1980). The topic advanced in
stature with the development of evaluative criteria and
definitions which allowed content coding of print ads
(Resnik and Stern 1977). The information content of ads has
been extended from print ads to television ads (Stern,
Krugman and Resnik 1981). In addition, information content
analysis has been extended with longitudinal studies, and
with studies of comparative ads (Chou, Franke and Wilcox
1987; Harmon, Razzouk and Stern 1983). Several cross-
cultural comparisons of ad information content have been
made (Dowling 1980; Johnstone, Kaynak and Sparkman 1987;
Madden, Caballero and Matsukubo 1986; Renforth and Raveed
1983). The information content of advertising was not
addressed in this study because the topic has already been
extensively researched and because it requires a time
consuming procedure.

Nonverbal Communication in Ads

An anthropoligist was one of the first to point out
that there were important differences in nonverbal
communication across countries (Hall 1959). Hall emphasized
that the probability of correctly interpreting nonverbal
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cues decreased as cultural distance increased. Although
Hall is probably correct in pointing out that there is a
greater likelihood of misinterpretation when moving across
cultures, others emphasize the similarities in nonverbal
communication For example, several researchers suggest
that the facial expressions of emotion are universal, but
that the display rules for eliciting these emotions varyacross cultures (Ekman 1972; Harper, Wiens and Matarazzo
1978). The relevance of these findings is that facial
expressions in an ad can be considered standard
communicators of emotion (happy, sad, etc.). However, if itis important that the visual communicate not only the
emotion, but also the cause of emotion arousal, then great
care must be taken to ensure that there is cross-cultural
agreement as to the stimulus for such emotion arousal.

Empirical research on nonverbal communication within
advertising is still a relatively new area (Haley,
Richardson and Baldwin 1984; Hecker and Stewart 1988; Hornik1980b). The implications for standardization in advertising
have not been fully explored. Haley, Richardson and Baldwin
(1984) note that of the 132 nonverbal variables in UnitedStates advertising they analyzed, 90 had a negative impact
on persuasion. On the basis of this finding they
hypothesized that nonverbal effects are more likely to workagainst a commercial than to enhance its effectiveness.
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This is especially relevant to the use of standardized ads,
as there may be a temptation to create ads with nonverbal
communication because of the universal interpretation of
emotion. Yet, any mistakes made in this area due to
differing interpretations of emotion arousal may have
substantial penalty (Hall 1987).

A number of difficulties arise in applying nonverbal
concepts to advertising. Theory in this area is not yet
well developed, and Hecker and Stewart (1988, p. 264) note
that, "the theories of nonverbal communication are largely
concerned with classification, and place little emphasis on
causal mechanisms at this point in their development. These
are attempts to build theory from the ground up, based on an
empirical foundation."

Methods of data collection in this area are also not
well developed. Haley, Richardson and Baldwin (1984) note
that nonverbal communication is special, nontraditional,
form of content analysis. The coding systems employed are
not as evident as those that have been employed elsewhere.
Ads can consist of complex settings, people, cognitive
messages, and symbols--any of which may say more to the
receiver than the cognitive message that the advertiser
usually intends to deliver. Yet, it is an important area of
advertising communication, as Mehrabian (1972) determined
from his investigations only 5 percent of interpersonal
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communications were traceable to words, while 55 percent
came from facial expressions and 38 percent came from the
way in which people used their voices.

Although there are at least two previous studies of
nonverbal communication in television advertising (Haley,
Richardson and Baldwin 1984; Stewart and Furse 1986), only
one study could be identified which applied to the print
medium. This application was limited to the use of spatial
measurements as an indicator of intimacy between people
(Brown 1982).

As an element of nonverbal communication, color appears
to be particularly worthy of attention. Most studies
addressing color in print advertising have simply contrasted
the effectiveness of black and white versus color. Such
studies have tended to find an advantage in the use of color
over black and white (Gardner and Cohen 1964; Percy 1983;
Valiente 1973). More in-depth studies of color have been
forced to contend with the complexity of color analysis
(including hue, brightness, and saturation). Research
studies investigating these component variables have found
that United States viewers generally prefer cool hues and
high saturation, with a decreasing preference for high
saturation with increasing age and some male/female
differences in preference (Alesandrini and Sheikh 1983). It
is thought that color preferences reflect not only
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Personality differencesbut also social and cultural values
(Moriarity 1986).

Little empirical evidence of cross-cultural differences
in color Preferences or in ad usage is available. One studywhich specifically addressed standardized ads found a small
difference (9.3 percent of sample) between Britain and
France in the use of color versus black and white for thesame ad (Whitelock and Chung 1989). Other cross-cultural
differences are largely a matter of opinion or observation
without empirical verification. For example, Miracle (1966)
suggests that yellow should probably not be used in ads inChina because the color has traditionally been the imperialcolor. Hornik (1980a) notes that in Israel the color greenis sometimes found to be associated with expensive products,
but offers no reasoning as to why this is so.

Because previous research in this area is limited, no
hypotheses regarding color seemed warranted. The study ofad colors in this study was limited to an identification ofwhether the ad was full color, two color, or black andwhite. Note was also made of whether or not the visual
appeal contained a nonverbal message involving any of thefollowing: persons glance, facial expression, gesture,
physical space between persons, dress of persons, and
symbolic artifacts displayed.
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Executional Factors in Advertisements

A number of executional elements in United States
advertisements have been previously studied. Some of these
elements would be of interest in a cross-cultural study, but
are not amenable to comparison when more than one languagecharacter system is involved. Examples of elements not
amenable to cross-cultural comparison are typography styles,
use of punctuation, and use of capitals versus lower case.
Other elements, such as measurement of spatial distancesbetween family members (as an indicator of family intimacy)
occur so infrequently in ads that their study would requirea very large base of advertisements. Some elements, like
portrayals of the elderly, have been previously studied and
also require a large base of ads (Gantz, Gartenberg andRainbow 1980; Greco 1989; Kvasnicka, Beymer and Perloff
1982). Without convenient access to foreign libraries
containing large numbers of popular magazines, the study of
these executional elements was determined to be impractical
for this study.

Semiotics

The semiological approach suggests that the meaning ofan ad is not readily apparent to viewers. Rather the
meaning must be interpreted from the organizationand
relationships of various signs, both within the ad and
through references to external belief systems- Judith
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Williamson's Decoding Advertisements (1985) is one of the
more extensive descriptions of this approach, and a number
of other researchers have applied the technique (McQuarrie
1989; Mick and Politi 1989). According to the semiological
approach, understanding an ad requires that: (1) an item
within the ad must contain some significant meaning to the
target audience, and (2) the audience must transfer the
meaning from the item in the ad to the product, brand, or
sponsor.

Although this is an interesting and perhaps insightful
approach to understanding advertising, it was not addressed
in this study. As Leiss, Kline and Jhally (1986) point out,
the semiology approach is heavily dependent upon the skill
of the individual analyst, making consistency and
reliability low. Further, it stresses individual readings
of messages, and consequently does not lend itself well toquantification of results. Lastly, it cannot be applied
with equal success to all kinds of ads and, therefore,
requires very selective, and potentially biased, sampling.

This review of the background literature indicates that
there is continuing interest in standardized advertising,
but that there is confusion regarding the appropriate degree
of standardization. Both practitioner and academic
discussions of hard-sell versus soft-sell advertising
indicate that ad practices in the United States may be
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somewhat different from other countries. By collecting

additional cross-cultural data 
regarding current physical

differences in magazine ads this study should contribute 
in

some small measure to resolution 
of the localized versus

standardized debate.



CHAPTER III

RESEARCH DESIGN

The concept of hard/soft-sell advertising was 
used in

this study to provide a theoretical basis for predicting

cross-cultural differences in advertising 
practices. (Soft-

sell is sometimes described as an emotional 
appeal, as

opposed to the cognitive approach of hard-sell.) As

reviewed in Chapter II, the United States has been

contrasted with a number of other countries, 
and is

generally described as more hard-sell 
in its advertising

than other countries. Because this hard-sell concept

contributes to building cross-cultural theory, a definition

of hard-sell advertising is developed first in 
this section.

This is followed by development of a framework for

identifying theoretical location for each country 
on a

continuum of hard-sell to soft-sell advertising. The

framework is then operationalized with specific 
measurement

indicators of hard/soft sell. A number of hypotheses are

then provided which specify country differences 
on

individual elements of the hard/soft-sell continuum. Next,

the method of data collection and sampling 
is described.

Following that, a pretest of the data collection instrument
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is discussed. Finally, analytical techniques appropriate

for evaluation of results are presented.

Defining a Continuum of Hard/Soft-sell

Theory development in this area of 
advertising is not

well advanced (Wells, Burnett and Moriarity 
1989; Wesson

1983). Yet, there is a significant need for 
research in

this area as the question of "Are marketing concepts

universal?" was identified as a top priority 
issue among

both researchers and marketing practitioners 
(Hampton and

vanGent 1984). A number of international marketers have

characterized United States advertising 
as hard-sell in

relation to more soft-sell approaches used 
in other

countries (Herendeen 1980; international Advertiser 1986;

Lannon 1986; Mueller 1987; Reinhard and Phillips 1985; 
Roth

1982; Unwin 1974; Weinberger and Spotts 1989). 
It is

possible to view the concept of hard/soft-sell 
as

dicotomous, with the United States standing alone from all

other countries in the world. Indeed, a number of authors

appear to characterize advertisiments precisely 
in this

manner. However, in view of the differing ways hard-sell

advertising has been conceptualized, it seems more logical

to conceive of a continuum from hard-sell to soft-sell.

It also seems appropriate to take the perspective 
of an

overall advertising program, as a cursory inspection of ads

in various countries indicates that examples of hard-sell
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techniques and soft-sell techniques 
can be found in the

advertising of nearly all countries 
of the world.

Consequently, the terms hard-sell and 
soft-sell advertising

are defined in this study as relative 
terms which describe

an overall set of advertisements and 
techniques rather than

any specific ad or technique. That is, the same techniques

may be used in all countries, 
but the predominance of use in

each country varies.

Silk and Vavra (1974) note that although many

researchers have discussed hard-sell 
advertising, there is

no universal definition. Other advertising terms which

appear to be related to the hard-sell 
concept include:

(1) indirect/direct, (2) high/low context and,

(3) structured/unstructed. These other terms have not been

clearly delineated from hard-sell, and may 
be useful in

conceptualizing the hard-sell idea which is popularly

discussed by advertising practitioners. Rotzoll (1983)

characterizes many hard-sell messages as being structured,

and describes unstructured ads (soft-sell ads) as ambiguous,

fluid and lacking clear-cut patterns. This unstructured

pattern is likened to an ink blot in 
the traditional

Rorschach test, where subjects are compelled to 
make sense

of the picture. Miracle, Chang and Taylor (1989)

characterize languages/cultures as differing in high/low

context and describes Japanese television advertising 
as
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being both more soft-sell and 
high-context in relation to

United States advertising. Katz (1986), in the trade press,

characterizes hard-sell as price 
discounting and special

deals versus soft-sell which emphasizes 
quality, service,

and amenities. In summary, it appears that Silk and Vavra's

(1974) comment still applies 
today--the concept of hard-sell

is multifaceted and must be defined for 
each study.

Therefore, this study first offers a definition 
which

is reasonably consistent with previous 
studies, and which

can also be operationally measured and tested. 
The proposed

definition is more encompassing than 
previous definitions.

(For example, Wells, Burnett and Moriarity 
(1989) define

hard-sell advertising as messages that emphasize 
a strong

argument and call for action.) 
Consequently, one possible

outcome from the proposed study is an improved understanding

of which elements appear to fit together 
under this umbrella

term hard-sell. Hard-sell advertising is defined in this

study as advertising which takes a direct, 
short term,

approach to the actual sale of a product. 
Such advertising

is generally described as focusing on 
rational, logical

reasons for purchasing the product. The hard-sell approach

has been particularly equated with ads using 
strong

arguments and pushy demands for action, 
but Wells, Burnett

and Moriarity (1989) note that the more common hard-sell

approach is direct, with an emphasis 
on tangible product
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features and benefits. Rothschild (1987) notes that

executional styles like product comparisons, 
factual

approaches, and demonstrations are commonly used 
with

rational, product-oriented appeals.

Alternately, soft-sell advertising is defined 
as

advertising which takes an indirect, long-term approach to

sale of the product through the establishment of

associations between the product and positive feelings 
for a

person, situation, or item. Soft-sell advertising tends to

be associated with emotional appeals. Wells, Burnett and

Moriarity (1989) describe soft-sell advertising with terms

such as, subtle, intriguing, ambiguous, moods, dreams, stark

images, puzzling story lines. One could expect such

advertising to focus on emotional, affective reasons for

purchase of the product. Specific differences one can

logically expect to observe in this hard/soft sell 
continuum

of advertising are as follows:

1. Hard-sell advertising contains direct action

requests which invite the reader to take action by 
using an

attached coupon, or writing/phoning for specific

information. Advertisements which include identification of

retail locations and/or phone numbers might be considered

direct action suggestions, but are less hard-sell than the

aforementioned.
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2. Hard-sell advertising contains 
greater repetition of

the brand and/or company name in the 
visual, the headline,

and/or in the copy.

3. Hard-sell advertising contains 
visuals which show

the package and/or product more 
often in the ad. Included

are products which are visible 
in usage situations.

4. Hard-sell advertising contains visuals displaying

the package or product as more 
dominant (occupying more ad

space).

5. Hard-sell advertising contains visuals 
which have

literal appeals which identify, describe, compare, or

demonstrate the product.

6. Hard-sell advertising contains headlines 
with

literal appeals which use benefits, news information,

questions, or use a shock approach.

7. Soft-sell advertising contains visuals with symbolic

appeals which use association with another 
person or

situation, stories about the product or a person who uses

the product, metaphorical comparisons of 
the product to some

other product or situation, or aesthetics in which 
details

of the visual become art.

8. Soft-sell advertising contains symbolic headlines

which encourage curiosity, provide interesting 
contrasts, or

contain a familiar saying.
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9. Soft-sell advertising contains 
visuals with more

nonverbal cues such as: facial cues, glances, gestures,

physical space, dress, or symbolic artifacts.

Modeling the Hard/Soft-sell Continuum

The purpose of hard-sell advertising 
is to persuade the

reader to actually make a purchase in the immediate future.

Given this short-term expectation, the ad 
creator generally

takes a direct sales approach which 
involves a prominent

display of the product in the ad, 
often with portrayal of an

in-use situation. The ad copy offers reasons for purchase

of the product, followed by an invitation to use the

product.

In contrast, the purpose of soft-sell advertising is to

gain the reader's liking of the ad 
and the advertiser. The

expectation of soft-sell advertising 
is that if the reader

likes the ad, over the long run this liking 
will translate

into purchases of the product. Given this long-run

objective, the ad creator's first priority 
is to gain the

reader's liking through an interesting and entertaining

picture and/or story. The approach is more likely to be

indirect and symbolic. Rather than urge the reader to take

action, the ad is an attempt to establish an association

between the feeling or emotion portrayed in the ad, 
and the

advertised product. Readers are then left to conclude

whether or not this feeling would generalize to them 
if they
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used the product. This soft-sell approach is easiest to

identify in ads that use a pairing technique. For example,

a picture of happy, carefree, people standing beside 
a

sports car. Readers are invited, through symbolic

association, to be like the people in the ad by owning 
the

product. (An ad need not contain people to 
have the same

effect, however. For example, a picture of an elegant

dining room can invite the reader to imagine 
the kind of

people who would be using the room and the product.)

Although a soft-sell ad might conceivably contain 
the

same prominent product, package, and brand name, it seems

more likely that these elements would be relegated 
to a

lesser status so as not to interfere with the creation 
of

emotion in the ad. For example, in television advertising

it has been specifically noted that the brand name is

mentioned more often and is on the screen for a longer

period of time in hard-sell United States ads 
than in soft-

sell Japanese ads (Miracle, Chang and Taylor 1989).

The extent to which advertisers in a country employ

hard-sell advertising depends upon several factors. First,

the level of industrial development in a country is related

to a number of relevant marketing factors (Belk and Zhou

1987; Onkvisit and Shaw 1985; Renforth and Raveed 1983).

The countries in this study are at different levels of

economic development, with the United States generally
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characterized as post-industrial, 
France and the United

Kingdom as industralized, and Korea 
and India as developing.

Second, there are cultural differences 
in each country which

influence advertising. specifically, a culture's philosophy

regarding individual responsibility 
(individualism)

influences the nature of advertising 
in that culture.

Third, advertising in each country 
is affected by different

governmental and media restrictions. 
Each of these three

factors is examined in detail in 
the following sections.

Advertising Expenditures in a Country

In industralized countries, there is generally a

greater variety of goods available 
for consumers, consumers

have greater per capita income with which 
to purchase goods,

and the marketplace is more consumer oriented. 
In

industralized countries firms employ advertising 
more

extensively to improve or hold their competitive 
position in

the marketplace, there is more media available 
for both

consumers and advertisers, and a greater percentage of

magazine space is made available to sponsors. 
Inevitably,

this seems to lead to advertising clutter, with 
the average

consumer exposed to a larger number of ad 
presentations each

day. In such an environment, advertisements 
must work

harder at catching and holding the reader's 
attention. They

are also under pressure to communicate their message 
to

overburdened, time sensitive, readers in a shorter 
time
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period. As noted by Rotzoll (1983), communication with 
a

relatively structured (hard-sell) approach is more

appropriate for low-involvement 
consumption. In essence, it

is suggested that each ad exposure 
for a United States

consumer, who is routinely bombarded 
with advertising

communication, is a lower involvement occasion 
than for

consumers who are routinely exposed 
to less advertising.

Related to the level of industrial 
development is the

distribution structure within a country. 
In countries with

an advanced marketing and distribution 
structure, such as

the United States, mass merchandisers 
play a key role. With

mass distribution, costs of labor 
and services are reduced

in order to provide lower prices, but advertising 
is

increased. Greater reliance is placed on advertising to

deliver short-term traffic and sales. 
In countries with a

less-advanced distribution structure, mass merchandising 
is

still developing. For example, in Japan there are 145

retailers per 10,000 population, compared with only 83 in

the United States (Jetro 1988). The greater reliance on

large numbers of retailers (versus mass merchandisers) means

that relatively more salesmen are available for 
informing

and persuading customers, and advertising is needed less.

In countries with a lower level of advertising, 
consumers

are more likely to display an interest in reading 
and

understanding ads, particularly if the ad has any
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entertainment value. Advertising communication is more

likely to be patterned as soft-sell 
because the advertiser

can depend upon the reader to willingly 
spend more time and

effort understanding and absorbing the ads story.

A measure which potentially encapsulates 
both the

economic level and the distribution structure, 
is dollars of

advertising spent per capita. This measure is generally

available for most large countries of the 
world, and should

be a rough indicator of the overall advertising 
exposure

within a nation. In countries where advertising

expenditures per capita are high, one would expect to find

more extensive use of hard-sell advertising techniques 
to

cut through the clutter of advertising. Based on the per

capita advertising expenditure measure, 
one would expect the

hard sell approach to be most common: (1) in the United

States ($397/person), (2) followed by Great Britain

($114/person), (3) followed by France ($59/person),

(4) followed by South Korea ($17/person), and (5) lastly by

India ($0.60/person).

Although the advertising expenditures per capita

measure is probably indicative of rank differences between

countries, it should not be considered a linear measure. It

does not appear to be logical that United States magazine

advertising is four times more hard-sell than the United

Kingdom or 660 times more hard-sell than India. 
An
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adjustment for the varying predominance 
of various media in

different countries may be appropriate. 
For example, United

States magazine advertising is only 15 
percent of the total

United States advertising (Endicott 1988). Television

advertising is limited in most other countries 
of the world,

which suggests that magazine advertising is a larger

percentage of expenditures in these 
other countries. Jain

(1990) provides information which 
appears to support the

suggested rank order, but with a reduced 
magnitude of

differences. He reports 1987 per capita print expenditures

for the United States at $154.80 per person, the 
United

Kingdom at $102.60 per person and France at $23.40 
per

person.

Cultural Differences in Individualism

In addition to economic and distribution differences,

there are cultural differences between countries which may

influence advertising practices. Societies which promote a

philosophy of individual responsibility (individualism)

appear to be more accepting of direct approach, 
hard-sell

techniques than countries holding a philosophy of group

responsibility (collectivism). In this regard, the United

States stands out as extremely individualistic, and has been

noted by a number of cross-cultural researchers as more open

and straight-forward in its business dealings than other

countries. Hard-sell ad techniques appear to be more
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socially acceptable in a country that 
has grown up on a

philosophy of "let the buyer 
beware." Because of

similarities in historical backgrounds, 
one would also

expect Canada, Australia, and 
the United Kingdom to be

amenable to hard-sell techniques 
(Hofstede's individualism

index is 1 percent to 2 percent 
lower in these countries as

compared to the United States). 
Lannon (1986) suggests that

the United Kingdom is more inclined 
to a soft-sell approach

than the United States and notes a 
propensity for the use of

humor in United Kingdom advertising.

Countries with a social structure based 
on the

collectivist philosophy are more likely 
to view the hard-

sell approach as excessively pushy and foreign 
to their way

of life. In their world, all of society is interdependent

and responsible to one another. Extended families care for

the young and the old. Companies are viewed as an extension

of the family concept. Government and industry work hand-

in-hand to protect the welfare of both employees 
and

consumers. Advertising which is too direct and sales

oriented suggests that the companies do not really 
care

about their customers and only want to sell 
their products.

It would not be acceptable for commercial messages 
to be so

bold and brash, for companies are expected to look out for

not only their employees--but also their customers.

Countries such as Japan and Korea are based 
on this group
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philosophy, and Japan is especially noted 
for soft-sell

advertising which seeks to make customers 
familiar with the

company (Mueller 1987).

Hofstede's (1980) work in developing cultural 
indices

is relevant at this point. The cultural indices developed

by Hofstede are: (1) individualism/collectivism,

(2) masculinity/feminity, (3) uncertainty avoidance, and

(4) power distance. Although all four indices have 
been

reviewed for their application to international 
advertising

(Cutler 1989), the individualism 
index appears to be most

appropriate for this study. Hofstede's indices are

available for all of the countries analyzed in this 
study.

Based on these indices (1) the United States would be the

most hard-sell (individualism index of 91), (2) followed

closely by Great Britain (89), (3) followed by France (71),

(4) followed by India (48), and (5) lastly by Korea (18).

This rank order appears to be roughly in congruence 
with a

proposed rank order of high-context versus 
low-context

cultures. (The concept of high/low-context cultures is not

equivalent to the concept of individualism/collectivism, 
but

there does appear to be some common ground. The preference

for open and explicit contracts in business dealings appears

to be a common link to both high individualism and 
low-

context.) Wells, Burnett, and Moriarity (1989) rank North

America as low-context, followed by France, followed by

Great Britain, and followed lastly by high-context Japan.



52

Regulatory Differences Across Countries

The final consideration in predicting a country's

location on the hard sell continuum is the regulatory

situation in each country. As noted in a number of surveys

by the International Advertising Association 
and others,

there continue to be substantial advertising regulatory

differences across countries (Boddewyn 1981; Boddewyn 
and

Marton 1978; Boddewyn and Mohr 1987; Luqmani, Yavas and

Quraeshi 1989). United States advertising is relatively

unrestricted (with the exception of deceptive advertising

regulations) by both the government and by 
media practices.

In some of the other countries covered by this study, 
there

are various restrictions on advertising. Comparative

advertising, one of the components of the hard-sell

approach, is covered by either government legislation or

self-imposed media restrictions in many countries. Boddewyn

(1983) notes: (1) The United States and Britain have only

minor legal and media restrictions, (2) India has minor

legal restrictions but major media restrictions, 
(3) Korea

has major legal and media restrictions, and (4) comparative

advertising is essentially illegal in France.

Another relevant legal restriction is the use of

endorsements in advertising. Endorsements are not one of

the elements directly identified in the hard-sell continuum,

but endorsements indirectly affect the use of nonverbal
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communication in the ad and in 
the type of appeal used. For

example, one of the components of nonverbal 
communication is

the use of gestures by people in the 
ad, such as an ordinary

person in the ad indicating 
endorsement of the product

through the use of a hand gesture. 
If endorsers are

prohibited from advertising in 
a specific country, then

there is a reduction in the nonverbal 
component of soft-sell

communication. A second way that endorser restrictions

would affect the continuum is in the 
use of the symbolic

appeal association. One of the common ways of using the

association technique is through the 
use of a person in the

ad who appears to be benefitting from the product--providing

the viewer with a means of associating 
with the person

portrayed, and subsequently with 
the product. If the use of

endorsers are restricted, then it is also 
likely that there

will be a reduction in the use of the association 
technique.

Boddewyn (1981) reports that endorsements 
are restricted in

the following countries: (1) Britain restricts the use of

endorsers for over-the-counter drugs and tobacco 
products by

legislation, by government guidelines, and by media rules;

(2) France restricts the use of endorsers 
for tobacco

products and alcoholic beverages by 
legislation; and (3)

India restricts the use of endorsers for alcoholic 
beverages

by legislation.



54

Developing a Proposition Regarding 
Hard-Sell

Except for the regulations 
regarding comparative

advertising, it appears that both the economic 
and cultural

measures are in relative agreement 
regarding the placement

of the United States, Britain, and France on a continuum.

South Korea and India should both 
be more soft-sell than the

previous three, but the cultural 
indicator does not agree

with the economic indicator regarding 
the relative order of

these two countries.

Although the previous discussion would 
appear to be

leading to a rank ordering of countries 
on a hard-sell

continuum--this study proposes something 
less ambitious.

The area is actually too exploratory for predicting 
with

such precision. Information is not available regarding the

relative importance weights of the three 
different factors

which have been described. One of the factors is

substantially dated (Hofstede's data were collected 
over

twenty years ago), and the measurements were 
collected for

managerial purposes (application of the indices to marketing

is speculative). Another factor (advertising expenditures

per capita) appears to be an excessively gross measure, 
and

suggests country differences of an 
illogical magnitude.

Consequently, the following proposition addresses the

existence of country differences in advertising, 
but does
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not continue with the argument for 
a rank order of

countries.

P1: The percentage of hard-sell advertising techniques

used in advertising will be significantly 
different between

the United States, the United Kingdom, 
France, India and

Korea.

Hypotheses Regarding Ad Elements

operationalizing this proposition 
through the elements

identified as components of a hard/soft sell 
approach allows

derivation of a number of hypotheses. In the first

hypothesis, direct response ad is defined 
as an ad which

contains a direct action request, such as a coupon or an

invitation to write or call. Ads containing direct response

requests are oriented to the short-term and 
can be measured

for results. This direct action orientation is highly

structured, is direct rather than indirect, and appears to

fit within the conceptualization of hard-sell. Support for

this hypothesis can be derived from a study of advertising

in the United States and Sweden (Martenson 1987). The

United States, with a 22 percent higher individualism score

than Sweden, used direct response ads 29 percent more often

than Sweden.

H1: The proportion of all ads which employ a direct

response technique will be significantly different 
between
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the United States, the United Kingdom, France, India and

Korea.

In the following hypothesis, 
comparative ad is defined

as an ad which explicitly compares 
the brand to a

competitor's brand by name/picture, 
the term brand X,

competitor's brands, or implicitly by stating that 
the brand

is better than all others. The regulatory situation (as

reported by Boddewyn 1983) 
is substantially different in

each country, and in this case the regulatory 
factor was

expected to dominate over both 
economic and cultural

indicators.

H2: The proportion of all ads using 
a comparative

appeal should be significantly 
different between the United

States, the United Kingdom, India, Korea, and France.

Several previous studies have measured 
the number of

times the brand name is seen or mentioned in 
an ad (Miracle,

Chang and Taylor 1989; Stewart and Furse 
1986). As argued

earlier, repetition of the brand or company 
name and

dominance of the product within an ad are 
logical indicators

of hard-sell advertising. Consequently, the following three

hypotheses were offered:

H3: The average number of repetitions of 
the brand or

company name per advertisement, will be significantly

different between the United States, United 
Kingdom, France,

India, and Korea.
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H4: The average number of times 
the package or product

is portrayed in the visual, 
will be significantly different

between the United States, United Kingdom, 
France, India,

and Korea.

H5: The percentage of the ad space occupied by the

package or product will be significantly 
different between

the United States, United Kingdom, 
France, India, and Korea.

In the following hypothesis, literal appeal follows the

categorization schema developed 
by Moriarity (1989). Ads

which are primarily identifications, descriptions,

comparisons, or demonstrations are termed literal 
appeals.

In opposition, symbolic appeals are 
those ads which are

primarily associations, metaphors, storytelling, or

aesthetics. More complete descriptions of each of these

appeals are provided on the data collection 
sheet in

Appendix A. In line with earlier discussion of 
the

proposition, the literal appeal is a more direct, 
short-

term approach, while the symbolic is a more indirect, 
long-

term approach. Support for this interpretation of hard-sell

advertising is provided by Wells, Burnett and Moriarity

(1989). They suggest that the most common hard-sell

approach is direct, with an emphasis on tangible 
product

features and benefits.

The type of appeal should be dependent on both the

individualism index for the country, and upon the level of
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economic development. In this case, differences in national

legislation and media regulations 
do not appear to be

relevant, as all appeal types except comparative 
are allowed

in all countries.

H6: The proportion of all ads in a country which employ

the literal appeal will be significantly 
different between

the United States, United Kingdom, France, Korea, and India.

In the following hypothesis, the headline typology is

addressed. The categories developed by Beltramini and

Blasko (1986) of news/information, shock, benefit, question,

familar saying, contrast, and curiosity are utilized.

However, Beltramini and Blasko did not separate their

headline typologies into the literal and symbolic

categories. To provide comparison with Moriarity's (1989)

work, and to serve the purposes of this study, 
Beltramini

and Blasko's headline categories have been organized into

literal and symbolic groupings. Literal headlines are those

which provide news or information, shock, benefit, or

provide contrast. Symbolic headlines are those which

contain a familar saying, contain a question, or encourage

curiosity. The arguments made regarding the previous

hypothesis also apply to hypothesis 7.

H7: The proportion of ads which employ a literal

headline will be significantly different between the 
United

States, United Kingdom, France, Korea, and India.
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In the nonverbal area, the work of Haley, Richardson

and Baldwin (1984) appears to be most useful for this 
study.

They describe eight categories 
of nonverbal cues, including:

glance, proxemics, gestures, 
facial cues, spokesperson

characteristics, dress, setting and brand identification.

Nonverbal communication is itself 
symbolic, and is thought

to be more prevalent in some countries 
(Hall 1959). Those

countries using the more direct 
hard-sell approach, should

be less inclined to use nonverbal 
communication in their

advertising. This suggests the following hypothesis:

H8: The number of nonverbal cues 
per advertisement will

be significantly different between 
the United States, United

Kingdom France, Korea, and India.

Control Variables

Based on the review of previous studies, 
it appeared

that certain variables should be measured 
as potential

covariates. The variables most commonly controlled 
in

previous studies were product 
category, media used to

deliver the advertising message, and target 
country. Each

of these variables were controlled for in this 
study.

Because product category is a complicated 
variable, it is

discussed in detail in the following section. In addition,

several other variables have been controlled 
for on a

limited basis, or have been discussed as potentially

important factors. These other variables are also discussed

briefly, but were not subject to control 
in this study.
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Product Category

The most commonly controlled variable 
found in the

literature is product category. 
Ryans (1969, p. 72) was one

of the first researchers to point 
out the importance of

product as a variable. His view was that "The nature 
of the

product may be the single 
most important factor in

determining whether or not it is 
feasible for a firm to

employ a common or universal 
approach in its multinational

advertising." Ryans further suggested that standardization

was a questionable approach for all durable 
products, and

for most non-durable products.

Product continues to be the factor of 
greatest concern

when deciding on a standardized approach. 
Link comments

that (1988b, p. 71), "it (globalization process) must be

tailored to the specific needs of each product category."

Clark (1975) also indicates that based on his ad agency

experience, industrial products that are bought on 
rational

grounds may more effectively employ 
standardized

advertisements. Similarly, Jhally, Kline and Leiss (1985)

in a United States study, found that the use of appeals

varied drastically by product category.

Product as a variable has been defined at a number 
of

different levels, making accurate comparison 
across studies

difficult. For example, Boddewyn, Soehl and Picard (1986)

compare products at the aggregate levels 
of consumer
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nondurables, consumer durables, and industrial goods.

Renforth and Raveed (1983) compare products at the aggregate

levels of food, institutional, personal care,

laundry/household, hobbies/toys/transporation, and other.

There is, however, some doubt among marketing

practitioners as to whether or not product 
category is

really a critical factor in determining standardization

feasibility. Snyder (1986) notes that the two largest auto

companies in the world, General Motors and Ford, 
take

diametrically opposed approaches on standardization 
of

advertising. Likewise, Shamoon (1986) reports that while

Delta Airlines centralizes advertising strategy, Pan

American Airlines decentralizes.

Although product categories were utilized in this

study, the limited sample size (300 ads per country)

resulted in an insufficient n in most product categories 
for

a meaningful statistical comparison. Therefore, grouping

products at the higher level of consumer durables, 
consumer

nondurables, consumer service, and business products was

required (see Appendix C). Groupings at this higher level

are in accordance with Schmalensee's (1983) recommendation.

Language of Advertisement

It was initially felt that for comparisons involving

France and Korea it might be necessary to control for

language of the advertisement. The magazines analyzed in
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this study were weighted toward 
the upscale market--that

target segment which may be 
more amenable to standardized

advertisements. Stewart and McAuliffe (1988) note that

English is the language of 
international media for

advertising, and therefore any 
ads in French or Korean

magazines which are primarily 
in English could be suspect 

as

standardized ads produced by ad agencies 
in another country

(as opposed to local ad agencies). 
For this reason, note

was made whether advertisements 
appearing in both French and

Korean magazines were in English or in 
the native language.

Stage of Product Life Cycle

Sorenson and Weichman (1975) surveyed European

subsidiaries of multinational companies. 
They correlated

standardization of the marketing program 
to similarities in

the stage of a product's life cycle (PLC), 
but found the PLC

was of only minor importance. However, another study found

the PLC stage to be a major factor in explaining 
advertising

differences between Ecuador and the United 
States and

Australia (Renforth and Raveed 1983). A third study of the

PLC and advertising found that the nature of 
ads change in

relation to the stage of the product life cycle. 
Average

copy length declines as the product 
advances through the PLC

(Dodge and Fullerton 1984). A large number of products in

five different countries were reviewed for 
this study.

Assessment of the PLC for each country 
and each product
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would have required extensive 
use of juried opinion, which

was beyond the scope of the current 
study.

Home Country of Ad Sponsor

Another factor considered important 
by some researchers

is the home country of the ad 
sponsor. Kirpalani, Laroche

and Darmon (1988) surveyed 119 multinational 
firms based in

the United States, Canada, Japan, or Europe. They reported

substantial ad practice differences 
based upon the home

country of the ad sponsor. Canadian firms employed

standardized campaigns 40 percent of the time, 
European

firms 18 percent of the time, and United States firms only 8

percent of the time. Japanese firms reported they never

employed a standardized campaign. Moncrief and Landry

(1985) also compared non-American-owned 
companies with

American-owned companies by examining Newsweek 
advertising

for the period from 1965 to 1982. They noted that non-

American-owned companies used fewer comparative 
ads, less

sex appeal, more male participants, and fewer blacks in

their ads. Similarly, Okechuku and Wang (1988) looked at

ads in United States magazines for products originating 
in

China. They noted that most of the Chinese ads appearing 
in

United States magazines were simple translations 
of Chinese

ads, with little attempt at adapting 
the creative and

executional styles to the host country. Suzuki (1980)

studied Japanese company advertising in the 
United States
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and found it not only differed from United 
States company

advertising, but appeared to be changing 
as Japanese firms

became more familiar with the American 
market.

The reasons for differences in ads based 
upon home

country of the ad sponsor have been 
largely unexplored.

However, some researchers have suggested 
that the fact that

Chinese agencies are relatively inexperienced 
with

advertising, has led to simplistic approaches 
(Okechuku and

Wang 1988; Ho and Chan 1989). Other researchers suggest

that the educational background of advertising 
professionals

is an important factor. For example, Yavas and Rountree (as

cited in Kaynak and Ghauri 1986) suggest that advertising

similarities between the United States and Turkey 
can be

accounted for by the North American education of agency

owners and managers. This common educational background

results in similar advertising themes, copy, and gimmicks in

the two countries. Unfortunately, most ads do not identify

the ad agency, and may not identify the corporate 
sponsor.

Identification of each firm's home-country would require

untangling the relationship between brands and parent

companies, and would be further complicated by today's

interlocking financial relationships between companies.

Although this is an interesting line of thought, 
it was not

pursued in this study.
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Product Involvement

Involvement with the product 
is another factor which is

thought to vary across countries 
and which may affect

advertising standardization. Zaichkowsky and Sood (1989)

found blue jeans and stereo sets were uniformly high

involvement products in thirteen 
different countries.

However, involvement with soft drinks and 
with going to the

cinema showed substantial variation 
across countries.

As noted by Rice and Lu (1988), both product

involvement and the information content 
of advertising

differ between industralized countries and 
developing

countries. They suggest that because Chinese 
consumers are

relatively inexperienced with consumer purchases, 
all

consumer purchase decisions tend to be 
high involvement;

thus, information is actively sought on performance, 
quality

and price. In China, product availability was 
the most

common information cue, appearing in 98 
percent of the ads.

They further suggest that as the Chinese 
become more

affluent and experienced consumers, their 
purchase decisions

will become lower risk events.

Religion as a Control Variable

Another background variable which may 
affect

advertising standardization is religion. Although no

studies were noted which used religious differences 
to

explain cross-cultural differences 
in advertising, several
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researchers have suggested that 
religious differences should

be considered (Lugmani, Yavas and Quraeshi 
1989; Miracle

1982). The mixed religious base of the 
countries surveyed

in this study precluded use of 
religion as a control

variable.

Sampling Plan

Data Collection by Content Analysis

The data for this study were collected 
from a content

analysis of magazine advertising in 
five countries (see

Content Analysis Form in Appendix 
A). Content analysis is a

reputable and accepted technique 
for research studies in

marketing. As described by Kassarjian (1977), it is an

objective, systematic, and quantitative technique. 
It is

appropriate for use in a number 
of different situations

(Holbrook 1977; Kassarjian 1977), and 
has been specifically

applied to advertising and to international 
marketing

research (Wheeler 1988). Gerlach (1987) reported that over

a twenty-five year period approximately 
one-fourth of all

articles in Journalism Quarterly consisted 
of content

analysis of mass periodicals. (Because advertising is

taught as part of the Journalism curriculum 
in many

universities, this academic journal has 
been a -major outlet

for advertising articles. Although only a small number of

these studies were cross-cultural, it does point out the
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acceptability of content 
analysis as a technique 

for

studying advertising.)

Selection of Countries to Sample

Five countries were chosen as 
the basis of cross-

cultural comparisons in this study: 
the United States,

Britain, France, India, and Korea. These countries were

purposely selected for the 
following reasons:

1. A comparison of two countries 
that should be very

similar based on the cultural 
indicator, such as the United

States and the United Kingdom should 
provide a benchmark for

convergent validity.

2. A comparison between the United 
Kingdom and France

is useful because it provides a 
limited comparison within

Western Europe. The planned reduction of trade barriers

within the common market in 1992 make 
this an important

topic of research in Europe. 
Further, both the culture and

the advertising practices are thought 
to be quite different

in these two countries, so a benchmark for divergent

validity is possible. In addition, French and British media

are more available in the United States 
than the media of

other Western European nations, making 
this comparison

feasible.

3. A comparison of advertising across countries 
of

differing economic development is possible 
with the

inclusion of Korea and India in the 
sample. A number of
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different magazines with a large 
quantity of advertising is

available from these two countries. 
Further, a sizeable

population of both Indian 
and Korean nationals is 

available

in the Denton area. This availability of translators 
makes

the translation process feasible 
and allows for greater

reliability in checking of the 
data.

4. The inclusion of these five 
countries provides for a

broad comparison across religious 
and ethnic backgrounds,

with the United States representing 
a mixture, the United

Kingdom a Protestant country, France 
a Catholic country,

India a Hindu country, and Korea a Buddhist and Confucianism

country.

5. The inclusion of Korea in this cross-cultural

comparison is of additional value 
because Korea has received

relatively little study from marketers. It is a rapidly

developing country, apparently following 
in Japan's

footsteps. Several researchers have suggested that 
studies

of Japanese advertising should also be applicable 
to Korea,

and this segment of the study should 
offer confirmation of

these opinions (Belk and Bryce 1985; Lee 1988; Miracle

1987).

Sample Size

The method of sample selection in this 
study was a

quota sample involving matched 
pair magazines from each

country. The use of a non-random sample is in 
accordance
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with earlier cross-cultural advertising 
studies (Madden,

Caballero and Matsukubo 1986; Mueller 1987). Random

sampling is not appropriate 
to a study where access to 

media

and translators is critical. The sample size in this study

was 1,983 ads and was to be segmented 
into approximately 100

ads per country from general interest 
magazines, 100 ads per

country from women's magazines, and 100 
ads per country from

business magazines. Ads were drawn from multiple magazine

titles whenever possible. For sample size purposes,

duplicate ads (within the same country) were not counted.

The sample size offered adequate 
statistical power for

performing the primary analysis. 
For example, on a

comparison made at the country 
level (n = 300 ads) of the

percentage of ads in one country versus 
the percentage of

ads in a second country using a symbolic 
appeal: (1) test of

differences between two proportions with independent 
samples

(Tull and Hawkins 1987) was performed, 
(2) with a worst case

scenario of an overall 50 percent of the sample using the

symbolic appeal, (3) with alpha=.05, then (4) a difference

of 7 percent (France = 47 percent, Great Britain = 54

percent) was statistically significant.

Although an increase in sample size would 
decrease the

size of the difference required for statistical 
significance

in the example, one must also consider whether 
the

difference is substantive. To the marketing practitioner,
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only substantive differences 
are likely to be of importance.

If a reported difference between 
two countries is less than

15 to 20 percent, then it is unlikely 
that the consuming

public would notice the difference. 
In such a case, a

standardized approach across the two 
countries would seem to

be viable.

This sample size (1,983 ads) is also within the range

of previous studies, as noted in the following:

(1) Dodge and Fullerton (1984), 77 general interest United

States magazine ads, (2) Holbrook and Lehmann (1980), 154

United States ads, (3) Madden, Caballero, and Matsukubo

(1986), 832 United States and 608 Japanese ads,

(4) Moriarity (1982), 72 general interest United 
States

magazine ads, 86 special interest United States magazine

ads, 111 trade magazine United States ads, and (5) Rossiter

(1981), 73 United States ads from Newsweek

Selection of Magazines to be Sampled

The ideal method of sample selection for this study

would be to choose comparable magazine for each country 
to

be analyzed. There would be approximately the same number

of magazines in each country. These magazines would be

aimed at similar, definable, audiences. They would be

published with the same frequency, and would contain

approximately the same number of ads per 
magazine (equal

clutter). Under this ideal situation the magazines would 
be
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matched for the same time 
period (month or week) and if

multiple issues of magazines 
were used, these would also be

for the same time period in each 
country.

Unfortunately, this ideal situation does not 
exist.

United States magazines usually 
contain more advertising

pages than magazines from 
other nations. The United States

spends substantially more on 
print advertising per capita

($154.80) than any other 
country. In comparison, the United

Kingdom spends only $102.60 
per capita, France spends 

$23.40

per capita, and Japan spends $66.90 per capita 
(Jain 1990).

United States magazines tend to be 
published more frequently

than magazines in some other countries. 
There are

differences between countries as 
to the number of magazines

published. In the United Kingdom and Germany 
there are

approximately 1,220 consumer 
magazine titles. In France and

Italy there are approximately 900 
titles. In Brazil there

are only 300 titles available.

Most popular United States magazines 
are available in

libraries; therefore, it is possible to obtain large

quantities of ads from very comparable 
time periods within

the United States Media. This is not the case when

analyzing foreign media in the United 
States. Only a small

number of foreign magazines are available 
in United States

libraries, or from news stands. Back issues are seldom held

by magazine distributors, either in the United States or 
in
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the country of origin. For example, Whitelock and Chung

(1989) were forced to publicly 
advertise to purchase back

issues of popular magazines 
in their comparison of the

United Kingdom and French media. 
For the purposes of this

study it was deemed unnecessary 
to go to such lengths to

match up magazines across countries 
for the same period.

In this study the sample of ads 
was drawn from

magazines published in the 
period from January 1989 to 

June

1990. Because many foreign magazines 
are difficult to

obtain in the United States, ads were drawn from the

magazines and issue dates that 
could be obtained. Since

more ads could be obtained from 
a single United States

issue, multiple issues of some foreign 
magazines were

required to obtain roughly comparable 
sample sizes. To

avoid possible experimenter bias in selection 
of ads, ads

were selected consecutively within 
each issue until the

quota was reached. To the extent possible, magazines 
were

matched across countries based on their 
intended audience.

The primary focus in this study was on 
end-use consumers, as

only the business magazines contained 
ads aimed at

industrial consumers. (Even in the business magazines the

majority of ads are to the businessman 
as a consumer rather

than to the industrial buyer.) However, the United States

magazine audience is substantially 
more segmented than all

other countries, so there may be imperfections in this
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procedure. The specific magazines included in the sample

are listed in Appendix B.

Sampling Ads Within Magazine Issue

The determination of sample ads within each magazine

was based upon the following procedures:

1. Ads smaller than one full page were not sampled.

This is a common procedure in content studies, and

eliminates some of the difficulties in comparing ads of

different sizes. This is less than total control, however,

as nearly every magazine in the study was of a different

physical page size and page length, and a small percentage

of ads were multiple page ads.

2. Ads for clothing and shoes were not included in the

sample. This product category tends to be high-fashion in

most magazine advertising. Based on a cursory examination

of the product category, it appears to be very distinct from

all other product categories. High fashion clothing ads

often contain a full-page visual with only the product name

for copy, making it quite difficult to differentiate ads

from editorial in magazines such as Vogue. By eliminating

this product category from the study a small sacrifice in

generalizability was made in order to avoid skewing of

results based on a unique category.

3. Ads which contain only copy, with no visual, were

not sampled in this study. Based on a cursory inspection it
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appears that less than 5 percent of the 
full-page ads

contained only text. Since many of the ad elements measured

in this study are contained in the visual, it was deemed

unnecessary to include copy-only ads which could require

extensive translation.

4. Ads for employment were not sampled. Only the

Indian magazines included this type of ad, so dropping this

product category improved the product mix comparability

across countries.

5. Ads sponsored by the magazine for its own product

were not included. Since space for the sponsor is

essentially cost-free in such a case, there was a danger

that these ads were not professionally created by ad

agencies and would, therefore, distort the data. (Sometimes

they are simply a photo of the next months' front page.)

There were only one or two of these ads per issue, so

excluding this group was not a significant factor.

6. Ads which were announcements of professional or

trade meetings were not included. It was often unclear

whether these were paid ads or free public spots.

7. Ads which were reports of company annual meetings or

announcements of new stock or bond issues were not counted.

8. Until the quota size of 100 ads was reached, all ads

in a magazine which fell within the included category were

counted and analyzed. This procedure eliminated any bias
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due to position within the magazine or 
potential selection

bias.

Data Collection Instrument

The data collection instrument used in this study is

included as Appendix A. The form was pre-tested, in an

earlier version, by applying the instrument to 
100 British

ads drawn from Restaurant and Hotelier and to 
100 United

States ads drawn from Restaurants and Institutions. 
Several

difficulties in using the form were identified, and

corrections were made for the final version. A reliability

check of 100 ads, by a second individual, indicated inter-

rater agreement in excess of 90 percent on all items. A

discussion of differences in ratings further indicated that

all differences in opinion could be resolved. The lowest

inter-rater reliability was in the categorization of

headlines, but even in this area reliability exceeded 90

percent.

Techniques of Data Analysis

The nature of the variables in this study placed a

constraint on the type of analytical techniques which were

appropriate for the data. Hypotheses 1, 2, 6, and 7 contain

independent variables which are nominal, and dependent

variables which are dichotomous. Chi-square tests on the

frequency of the variables' occurence are appropriate for
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the data. The hypotheses were considered supported by the

data if observed differences were significant at the p = .05

level.

Hypotheses 3, 4, 5, and 8 contain interval scaled

dependent variables and nominal scaled 
independent

variables. There is greater flexibility in the testing of

these hypotheses, but interest was primarily in the 
mean

score for each country. The analysis of variance (ANOVA) is

the most common approach to test for differences among 
three

or more means (Tull and Hawkins 1987), and was, therefore,

applied to these hypotheses. The hypotheses were considered

supported if mean differences were significant at p = .05.



CHAPTER IV

ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

In the following section, one of the determinants 
of

hard-sell advertising is first re-evaluated. This is

followed by an evaluation of expected covariates, and

finally the results of statistical testing are examined 
for

each hypotheses.

Re-Evaluating the Determinants of Hard-Sell

In the previous chapter three predictors of hard-sell

advertising were identified: (1) advertising expenditures

per capita, (2) the individualism index, and (3) the

regulatory situation in each country. Upon completion of

data collection it was possible to re-examine advertising

expenditures per capita as a predictor. To some extent this

measure (advertising dollars per capita) was intended as a

surrogate measure for advertising clutter. Following the

collection of specific magazines and ads a more direct

measure of advertising clutter was available by comparing

the number of ad pages to the total pages across countries.

This direct measure was taken prior to data analysis, and

could legitimately be used to modify hypotheses prior to

testing. As noted in Table 1, there were significant

country differences in ad clutter, and the country rank

77
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order is not the same as was projected based on advertising

expenditures per capita.

TABLE 1

Ad Clutter by Country for the Magazines
in the Sample

Number of pages Number of ads Percent

Country in magazine sample in sample clutter

U.S. 1,646 849 51.6

U.K. 2,521 1,227 48.7

France 1,950 754 38.7

Korea 2,819 950 33.7

India 1,330 614 46.2

The actual ad clutter in the sample appears to be of the

same rank order as projected, except for the case of India.

The India sample contains advertising clutter substantially

heavier than projected and more in line with the United

Kingdom and United States samples. In addition, the

differences in clutter between countries are of a much

smaller magnitude than was indicated by advertising

expenditures per capita.

Control Variables

Several potential covariates were identified prior to

the start of this study. These covariates are discussed in

greater detail prior to hypothesis evaluation.
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Magazine Category

Three distinct magazine types were selected in each

country: business magazines, general interest magazines, and

women's magazines. This selection of different types of

magazines was used to ensure a broad cross-section 
of the

magazine medium and to achieve a reasonable 
balance between

countries for comparisons on composite data. As noted in

Table 2, the data set was reasonably balanced, but, there

were some differences across countries. The Korean sample

was the most imbalanced, with 46 percent of the ads from

women's magazines, and only 25 percent from general interest

magazines. In general, it appears that magazine category is

a significant factor, as there were significant differences

by magazine category for six of eight hypotheses. The

effect of magazine category as a covariate is discussed in

greater detail under each hypotheses.

TABLE 2

Sample Distribution by Country and Magazine Type

Magazine U.S. U.K. France Korea India

General interest 31% 31% 34% 25% 38%

Women's magazines 37% 33% 28% 46% 29%

Business magazines 32% 36% 37% 29% 32%

n = 478 397 331 362 414
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Product Category

In this study the products advertised were originally

categorized into approximately 90 different categories. 
The

two categories with the largest number of ads were:

(1) autos, with a range of 8 to 44 ads, and (2) books and

magazines, with a range of 10 to 18 ads. In both cases the

number was too small to allow for statistical testing across

countries based on specific product category. Because of

the small sample size, it was necessary to aggregate

individual products into larger product categories. This is

a common procedure in cross-cultural marketing studies, with

most cross-cultural comparisons at a gross product level.

In this analysis, four product groupings were created: (1)

consumer durables, (2) consumer nondurables, (3) consumer

services and (4) business/industrial products. Each of

these categories is defined in greater detail in Appendix C.

In general, it appears that product category is a

significant factor, as product category was statistically

significant in six of eight hypotheses. The effect of

product category as a covariate is discussed in greater

detail under each hypotheses, but as noted in Table 3, the

product mix varied substantially across countries.
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TABLE 3

Sample Size by Product Grouping by Country

Product Category U.S. U.K. France Korea India

Consumer durables 21% 21% 30% 22% 28%

Consumer nondurables 51% 44% 32% 46% 32%

Consumer services 8% 18% 13% 9% 8%

Business 15% 5% 15% 8% 22%

100% 100% 100% 100% 100%

n = 473 396 328 363 413

Evaluation of Hypotheses

In general, the results indicate support for all

hypotheses except hypothesis 6. The following is a summary

of the results of hypothesis testing:

Hi: Direct response ads supported

H2: Comparative ads supported

H3: Repetition of brand name supported

H4: Number times product portrayed supported

H5: Size of product in visual supported

H6: Literal or symbolic appeal not supported

H7: Literal or symbolic headline supported

H8: Number of nonverbal cue types supported

Detailed results for each hypothesis are discussed in

the following sections. Two types of analytical techniques

were used in this study. The alternating use of these

techniques can be confusing. Hypotheses 1, 2, 6 and 7 are
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evaluated by chi-squares and percentages. Hypotheses 3, 4,

5 and 8 are evaluated with ANOVA's and group means. The

format of tables for all hypotheses is similar, but the

content (means versus percentages) varies. In addition,

r-squares were calculated for hypotheses using the ANOVA

technique.

Hypothesis 1

For the first hypothesis direct response ad was defined

as an ad which contains a direct action request, such as a

coupon or an invitation to write or call. Operationally, an

ad was considered to be a direct response ad if a coupon or

order form was provided in the ad, or if the ad identified a

specific action or item (booklet, etc.) which could be

obtained by phoning or writing the provided address. Based

on the predictors of hard-sell advertising, the following

hypothesis was proposed:

Hi: The proportion of all ads which employ a direct

response technique (DRESPON) will be significantly different

between the United States, United Kingdom, France, India,

and Korea.

As noted in Table 4, the sample indicates that country,

magazine category, and product category are all

independently statistically signficant. Breakdowns by

country/magazine and by country/product produced six

subcategories with statistically significant results. Based
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on this consistent pattern of results, the hypothesis 
should

be considered supported. Although the United States was not

at the high-use polar end, which one would expect based 
on

the predictors of hard-sell, clearly there is a difference

across countries. To further pursue the influence of the

two covariates (magazine category and product category), an

additional computer run was made controlling jointly for

product and magazine. Unfortunately cell sizes were

inadequate for a breakdown by magazine, product and country

to produce meaningful results.

TABLE 4

Percentage of Direct Response

Chi-

U.S. U.K. France Korea India Square (df) p

Total sample (n=1982) 13.4% 28.2% 13.0% 5.8% 7.0% 106.0 (4) .000

By Product (0=1765) 189.0 (3) .000

Durables (n=472) 11.5% 39.3% 13.3% 1.3% 6.1% 62.6 (4) .000

NondurabLes (n=818) 15.2% 15.5% 7.6% 3.7% 9.0% 18.7 (4) .001

Services (n=215) 13.9% 36.6% 28.6% 38.7% 8.6% 14.7 (4) .005

Business (n=260) cell sizes too small

By Magazine (0=1982) 96.4 (2) .000

Business (0=590) 10.6% 32.0% 6.3% 2.2% 3.4% 70.4 (4) .000

General (0=541) 14.7% 34.3% 28.1% 4.2% 7.9% 45.1 (4) .000

Women's (n=634) 12.9% 12.1% 0. 10.1% 10.4% 11.9 (4) .018
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Hypothesis 2

A comparative ad was defined as an ad which explicitly

compares the brand to a competitor's brand 
by name/picture,

the term brand X, competitor's brands, or implicitly by

stating that the brand is better than all other 
brands. The

regulatory situation (as reported by Boddewyn 1983) is

substantially different in each country, and was 
expected to

dominate over both economic and cultural indicators.

H2: The proportion of all ads using a comparative

appeal (COMPARE) will be signficantly different between 
the

United States, United Kingdom, India, Korea, and France.

As noted in Table 5, separate analyses of COMPARE by

both country and by magazine category indicated

statistically significant relationships. However, the

relationship between product category and COMPARE was not

significant. Further breakdowns of the sample by product

and magazine categories were generally not informative due

to small cell sizes. However, within the general interest

magazine category there were statistically significant

differences, and these were generally in line with the total

sample. It seems noteworthy that, although sample sizes in

the other two magazine categories were larger (making

statistics significance easier to achieve), it was only in

the general interest magazine category that comparative 
ads

were sufficiently common to detect country differences.

Hypothesis 2 should be considered supported.
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TABLE 5

Percentage of Comparative Ads

Chi-
U.S. U.K. France Korea India Square (df) 2

Total sample (n=1974) 8.8% 4.5% 1.5% 2.0% 4.1% 32.7 (4) .000

By Product (n=1774) 
4.5 (3) .208

Durables (n=474) small cell sizes

Nondurables (n=823) small cell sizes

Services (n=217) small cell sizes

Business (n=260) small cell sizes

By Magazines (n=1974) 7.8 (2) .021

Business (n=569) not significant 6.4 (4) .173

General (n=530) 17.9% 6.3% 2.2% 0. 4.4% 33.9 (4) .000

Women's (n=610) small cell sizes

Hypothesis 3

Several previous studies measured the number of times a

brand name is seen or mentioned in an ad (Miracle, Chang and

Taylor 1989; Stewart and Furse 1986). As expected,

repetition of the brand or company name, and dominance of

the product within an ad, are logical indicators of hard-

sell advertising. Consequently, the following hypothesis

was offered:

H3: The average number of repetitions of the brand or

company name per advertisement (TOTPROD), will be
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significantly different between 
the United States, United

Kingdom, France, India, and Korea.

The variable titled TOTPROD is a combination 
of number

counts of the name in the visual, plus number counts in the

headline, plus number of counts in the copy. As noted in

Table 6, separate tests against country, magazine, and

product indicated significant relationships 
with country and

product, but not with magazine. 
However, further breakdowns

by magazine and product categories 
indicate significant

country differences in all but the two smaller 
categories of

business products and services. Calculations of r-square

indicate country has a small, but consistent, relationship

from r-square = .010 to .076.

TABLE 6

Mean Number Times Brand Name Appeared in Ads

U.S. U.K. France Korea India F (df) 22 r-square

Total sample (0=1971) 8.5 6.6 5.8 9.2 7.3 10.8 (4) .000 .021

By product (n=1762) 6.0 (3) .000 .010

Durables (n=472) 9.8 7.3 5.4 7.7 7.8 9.6 (4) .000 .076

Nondurables (n=819) 9.1 6.4 5.7 11.7 7.7 7.2 (4) .000 .034

Services (0=213) not significant .8 (4) .500

Business (0=258) not significant .7 (4) .578

By magazine (n=1971) .5 (2) .622

Business (n=648) 7.7 6.9 6.8 8.8 7.4 2.2 (4) .064 .014

General (n=634) 9.4 7.1 6.4 9.4 6.8 2.7 (4) .032 .017

Women's (n=690) 8.3 5.6 3.9 9.4 7.7 9.4 (4) .000 .052
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Hypothesis 4

The average number of times a product was 
portrayed in

the visual was also expected to be greater 
in countries with

a hard-sell atmosphere. Consequently, the following

hypothesis was offered:

H4: The average number of times the package or 
product

is portrayed in the visual (PRONUI), will be significantly

different between the United States, United Kingdom, France,

India, and Korea.

As noted in Table 7, separate ANOVA tests indicated

that country, magazine category, and product category were

all statistically significant. An evaluation of r-squares

indicates that country may not be the strongest predictor of

PRONUM, however. Product category had an r-square of .041,

while country on the total sample had an n-square of only

.014. Within product and magazine category breakdowns,

country ranged from r-squares of .018 to .057. Although the

relationship with country is rather weak, it is

statistically significant, therefore, the hypothesis should

be considered supported.



Mean Number of Times

TABLE 7

Product Portrayed in the

U.S. U.K. France Korea India F (df) p -square

Total sample (n=1983) 2.7 2.1 2.0 3.5 2.5 7.0 (4) .000 .014

By product (n=1774) 25.0 (3) .000 .041

Durables (0=474) 2.4 2.3 2.3 3.9 3.1 3.0 (4) .018 .025

NondurabLes (n=823) 3.8 2.5 2.1 4.1 3.3 3.8 (4) .005 .018

Services (n=217) .5 .9 1.4 1.8 .5 3.3 (4) .013 .057

Business (0=260) 1.0 (4) .405

By magazine (n=1983) 19.4 (2) .000 .019

Business (n=655) 1.9 2.3 2.7 6.8 1.8 5.3 (4) .000 .031

General (n=636) not significant 1.1 (4) .368

Women's (n=692) 3.5 2.3 2.3 4.1 3.7 4.9 (4) .001 .028

Hypothesis 5

Similar to the previous two hypotheses, the amount of

ad space occupied by the product in an ad should be larger

in a hard-sell country. Space occupied by the product in

each ad was physically measured (in millimeters) and

recorded as the variable PROSIZE. In addition, only ads

which contained the product in the visual were selected--

thus allowing a direct comparison across categories without

the confounding effect of PROSIZE = 0. It was hypothesized

that:
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R5: The amount of ad space occupied by the package or

product (PROSIZE) in the visual will be significantly

different between the United States, United Kingdom, 
France,

India, and Korea.

As noted in Table 8, separate ANOVA tests indicated

that country, magazine category, and product category were

all statistically significant. On the total sample, PROSIZE

had an r-square of .026, a rather small relationship. Five

of the seven breakdowns by product or magazine category were

also significant, lending further support to the

hypothesized country differences. Breakdowns into

product/magazine segments also produced a generally 
stronger

_r-square for country, ranging from .023 to .123. Further

breakdowns into joint product and magazine categories were

of limited value as only 4 of 12 comparisons were

statistically significant. However, it was worthy of note

that the durable product line consistently displayed a

statistically significant difference across all three

magazine categories. Hypothesis 5 should be considered

supported.
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TABLE 8

Mean Size of Product in the Visual (PROSIZE)
(00's square millimeters)

U.S. U.K.

Total sample (n=1636) 110. 125.

France Korea

145.

India F

By product (1=1488)

Durables (0=443)

Nondurables (n=790)

Services (n=102)

Business (n=154)

By magazine (n=1636)

Business (n=418)

General (nn=457)

Women's (n=614)

135. 127.

93. 103.

not significant

not significant

137.

78.

117.

149.

36.

159.

11.4

174. 129. 100. 5.6

133. 83. 79. 4.5

1.7

1.6

36.4

140. 84. 105. 4.8

141. 57. 74. 16.0

160. 123. 96. 5.4

Hypothesis 6

Hypothesis 6 required classification of the ad into one

of eight categories. The categories used were

(1) identification, (2) description, (3) comparison, (4)

demonstration, (5) association, (6) metaphor,

(7) storytelling, and (8) aesthetics. These appeal

categories could be characterized as process appeals, as

they describe the method of appealing to the reader, rather

than the more common benefit appeal (such as price, quality,

status). The first four typologies (identification,

description, comparison, demonstration) were aggregated to

94. 92. 10.9 (4) .000 .026

(3)

(4)

(4)

(4)

(4)

(2)

(4)

(4)

(4)

.000

.000

.001

.150

.188

.000

.001

.000

.000

.022

.048

.023

.043

.044

.123

.034

df) P r.-square



91

form a literal group of appeals, while the second 
four

appeals (association, metaphor, storytelling, aesthetics)

were aggregated to form a symbolic group of appeals.

In evaluating the ads, it was also determined that it

was common advertising practice to use more than one type of

process appeal in a single ad. occasionally only one appeal

type was used, but in a few cases three to four 
different

kinds of appeals could be identified in the same ad.

Sometimes, one appeal type appeared to be dominant over

other appeal types (within a single ad), but in other cases

there was no clearly dominant appeal. As a compromise, in a

rather complicated situation, it was decided that ads would

be categorized into the eight process categories twice

(appeal 1 and appeal 2), with no discrimination as to a

dominant appeal. In the analysis stage it would then be

required that appeal 1 and appeal 2 be merged, and the

appropriate n would then be twice the number of actual ads

evaluated (twice as many appeals as ads). Hypothesis 6 was

stated as:

16: The proportion of all ads in a country which employ

the literal appeal will be significantly different between

the United States, United Kingdom, France, Korea, and India.

The results of testing on hypothesis 6 are contained in

Table 9. These results do not appear to support

hypothesized country differences. Country differences are
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not statistically significant for the total 
sample, and they

are not significant for six of seven breakdowns 
by product

and magazine. Only in the general interest magazine

category are there statistically significant 
differences,

and the magnitude of differences within this category 
are

not large, with the smallest at 56 percent and the largest

at 69 percent.

TABLE 9

Percentage of Literal Appeals

Chi-

U.S. U.K. France Korea India square (df) E

Total sample (n=3862) not significant 5.0 (4) .290

By product n=3452 8.5 (3) .037

Durables (0=923) not significant 6.9 (4) .143

NondurabLes (n=1606) not significant 6.6 (4) .161

Services (n=424) not significant 4.1 (4) .396

Business (n=499) not significant 5.7 (4) .225

By magazine (0=3862) 4.6 (2) .103

Business (0=1272) not significant 6.2 (4) .188

General (n=1241) 68.5% 64.1% 60.1% 59.6% 55.8% 11.4 (4) .023

Women's (n=1351) not significant 3.7 (4) .445

Hypothesis 7

The headline categories developed by Beltramini and

Blasko (1986) of news/information, shock, benefit, question,
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familiar saying, contrast, and curiosity were utilized for

this hypothesis. To provide comparison with Moriarity's

(1989) appeal categories, these headline categories 
were

organized into literal and symbolic groupings. 
Literal

headlines provide news/information, shock, benefit, or

provide contrast. Symbolic headlines contain a familar

saying, contain a question, or encourage curiosity. Based

on the predictors of advertising expenditures per capita 
and

the individualism index for each country, it was expected

that hard-sell countries would be inclined toward literal

headlines. Consequently, it was hypothesized that:

H7: The proportion of ads which employ a literal

headline will be significantly different between the United

States, United Kingdom, France, Korea, and India.

As noted in Table 10, country differences are

statistically significant, both for the total sample and for

six of the seven breakdowns. In addition, the differences

appear to be substantial, generally ranging in the 20

percent plus range (for example, the low country is 48

percent and the high is 71 percent, in the total sample).



Percentage

TABLE 10

of Literal Headlines

Chi-

U.S. U.K. France Korea India Square (df) p

Total sample (n=1983 48.3% 52.6% 61.3% 70.8% 56.% 70.1 (4) .000

By Product 25.5 (6) .000

Durables (n=463) not significant 6.8 (4) .147

NondurabLes (n=794) 58.0% 64.0% 74.0% 70.0% 59.0% 10.9 (4) .027

Services (n=207) 36.0% 46.0% 48.0% 72.0% 41.0% 9.9 (4) .042

Business (n=252) 42.0% 27.0% 56.0% 64.0% 58.0% 11.7 (4) .020

By Magazine (n=1983) 28.4 (2) .000

Business (n=633) 41.0% 55.0% 61.0% 70.0% 49.0% 23.4 (4) .000

General (n=624) 50.0% 40.0% 66.0% 70.0% 60.0% 27.2 (4) .000

Women's (n=663) 59.0% 69.0% 72.0% 73.0% 60.0% 10.5 (4) .032

Further breakdowns into subcategories by both product

and magazine type were of limited use as in nine out of

twelve subcategories the differences were not statistically

significant or cell sizes were too small. However, in the

three categories with statistically significant differences

(consumer services in business magazines, consumer durables

and nondurables in general interest magazines) the mean

values suggest even larger differences between countries.

(In each case the largest percentage was approximately twice

the smallest percentage.) Hypothesis seven should be

considered supported.

94
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Hypothesis #8.

In this study, six different elements of 
nonverbal

communication were counted: (1) glance, (2) facial cue, (3)

gesture, (4) physical space, (5) dress, (6) symbolic

artifacts. Countries using the more indirect soft-sell

approach should be more inclined to 
use nonverbal

communication in their advertising. This suggested the

hypothesis:

H8: The number of non-verbal cues per advertisement

(NONVERB) will be significantly different 
between the United

States, United Kingdom, France, Korea, and India.

As noted in Table 11, ANOVA tests indicated

statistically significant differences across countries for

both the total sample and for six of the seven breakdowns.

Evaluation of r-squares indicates that country is a weak

predictor of NONVERB, with an r-square of .032. Breakdowns

by magazine category and product categories maintained 
a

rather constant (but weak) relationship with NONVERB.

However, in the business product category the relationship

was somewhat stronger with r-square equal to .126. Further

breakdowns by combined product and magazine categories were

not particularly helpful, with seven of twelve comparisons

producing nonsignificant results. Hypothesis eight should

be considered supported.
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TABLE 11

Mean of Nonverbal Cue Types

U.S. U.K. France Korea India f (df) 2 .-square

Total sample (n=1983) 1.8 1.5 1.5 2.0 1.4 16.5 (4) .000 .032

By product (n=1774) 
14.3 (3) .000 .024

Durables (=474) 1.3 1.4 1.3 1.9 1.2 4.0 (4) .003 .033

NondurabLes (n=823) 2.0 1.4 1.5 2.0 1.8 8.0 (4) .000 .038

Services (n=217) not significant .1 (4) .982

Business (n=260) 1.6 1.5 1.3 2.4 .9 9.2 (4) .000 .126

By magazine (0=1983) 20.3 (2) .000 .020

Business (n=656) 1.5 1.3 1.2 2.0 1.3 9.0 (4) .000 .053

General (n=636) 1.7 1.8 1.6 2.1 1.2 7.3 (4) .000 .044

Women's (=692) 2.1 1.6 1.6 2.0 1.8 4.6 (4) .001 .026

Summary of Results

In summary, the results indicate support for all

hypotheses, except hypothesis 6. Hypothesis 6 predicted

there would be a difference across countries in use of the

literal appeal, but the results indicated no support. For

the hypotheses where statistical significance indicated

support for the hypothesized relationships, the effect of

country was quite small. Most r-squares were in the area of

.01 to .02. In general, product category and magazine

category were also statistically significant, but this was

not always the case. Neither product nor magazine

categories were strong indicators.



CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION OF RESULTS

The implications of findings on each hypothesis 
are

discussed in detail in the following sections.

Hypothesis 1

The first hypothesis dealt with country differences 
in

the use of direct response advertisements (coupons, order

forms, requests for literature). The results indicate

support for the hypothesis. Statistical tests on the total

sample indicate that country was an indicator of 
the level

of direct response ads, and the magnitude of differences

between countries was substantial (28.2 percent highest

country - 5.8 percent lowest = 22.4 percent difference).

Breakdowns by magazine category and by product category

provide additional support for the hypothesis, as in every

case the difference between countries was statistically

significant (except one case where cell sizes were too small

to permit evaluation). These breakdowns (by magazine and by

product) also indicate substantive differences between

countries, ranging from a low of 12.9 percent difference

between countries to a high of 38 percent difference.

Based on the individualism index and advertising

expenditures per capita for each country as predictors
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of hard-sell advertising, one would expect 
the United States

to have used direct response advertising the most 
often.

The projected ranking of countries is 
recapped in line 1 of

Table 12. Correcting advertising expenditures for the

actual ad clutter in the sample (Table 1) provide a

corrected ranking in line 2 of Table 12.

TABLE 12

Country Rankings--Direct Response Ads*

Projected Rank

Corrected Rank

Total sample
actual rank

Nondurables

Durables

Services

U.S. > U.K. > France > India = Korea

U.S. = U.K. > France = India > Korea

U.K. > U.S. = France > India = Korea

28% 13% 13% 7% 6%

U.S. = U.K. > France = India > Korea
15% 16% 8% 9% 4%

U.K. > France= U.S. > India > Korea
39% 13% 12% 6% 1%

Korea= U.K. > France > U.S. > India
39% 37%. 29% 14% 9%

Refer to Chapter 4, Table 5 for statistical measures on each

segment. The ranking signs (=,>) are presented as

approximate indicators rather than precise statistical

tests. Paired comparison statistical tests could be

conducted on data in this and following tables, but the

complexity of multiple comparisons detracts from the focus

of discussion.

The total sample produced rankings somewhat in line

with expectations, except for the unique position of the
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United Kingdom as a very high user of direct response 
ads.

Because both magazine and product were significant

covariates, it be desirable to look at breakdowns which

controlled for both factors. Unfortunately, cell sizes

became too small to allow for statistical testing with 
these

breakdowns. Therefore, breakdowns by country/product and

country/magazine were used as surrogates. Surprisingly, the

largest product category (nondurables, n = 818), in line 3

appears to match the projected rank order.

The ranking within other product categories is not so

neatly ordered, however. The durables product line ranking

(line 4) has both the United Kingdom and France out of

projected rank, while other countries are more or less 
in

correct order. The services product line ranking (line 5)

has every country out of rank. The three breakdowns by

country/magazine (see Chapter 4, Table 4 for specifics) all

show rankings different from the corrected ranking and

different from each other. The sample size in all cases

appears adequate (no small cells).

In summary, the relative order of country percentages

suggests some minimal support for the theorized hard/soft

sell approach (nondurables product line is as projected).

However, the inconsistent nature of the rank orders also

suggests that other factors, which are perhaps more

important, determine the level of direct response
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advertising in a country. It is not clear what these other

factors may be, but one speculation 
is that traditional

business practices in Europe (United Kingdom 
and France) are

responsible for greater than expected 
acceptability of the

direct response method. Smaller land areas and highly

urbanized populations in Europe could contribute to greater

success for direct response advertising, 
whereas in the

United States the large geographic distances 
make the sale

of durable products and services a more 
localized practice.

A number of magazines from the United Kingdom 
were taken

from London itself (for example, The Economist was the

London version), while comparable United States 
magazines

were regional issues (Business Week was the southern

region). The French magazines also gave evidence 
to the

importance of a metropolitan area, such 
as Paris. A number

of ads in French magazines were for apartment complexes 
or

housing subdivisions.

The product mix within the services category 
may also

be a contributing factor as it varied considerably from

country to country. Dating services, which were very

popular in Korea, contributed to Korea's high percentage

(they were all direct response). Pharmacy services provided

a large number of ads in the United Kingdom Neither of

these services were advertised in the other countries.
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The media sample also appeared to contribute 
to some of

the country differences in other ways. In France the only

available women's magazine was Vogue, and the high-fashion

nature of the magazine apparently precludes actual selling

through direct response. Had other women's magazines from

France been included in the sample a higher level 
of direct

response would be expected. There is also reason to believe

that the use of direct response advertising is based upon

utilitarian factors which are country specific. In Korea

the tradition of arranged marriages is deteoriating and

dating service ads in women's magazines are apparently

aiding in the transition.

The United States is the most consistent user of direct

response advertising (segment low 10.6 percent, high 
15.2

percent). This could suggest possible difficulties in

applying American ads overseas. Each of the other countries

in the sample used direct response advertising as often (10

percent to 15 percent) in at least one category. Yet, all

of the other countries in the sample displayed substantially

greater variance in use of the technique, than the United

States. Differences in product mix, differences in the

magazines advertised in, differences in advertising clutter,

and differences in culture all appear to have some bearing

on use of the direct response technique. The magnitude of

differences in usage also suggests that other,

uninvestigated factors are involved.
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Hypothesis 2

The second hypothesis dealt with comparative ads 
which

either directly or indirectly compare one brand 
to another.

Boddewyn (1983) surveyed advertising professionals in a

number of countries as to the regulatory situation 
on

comparative advertising. Based on information regarding the

regulatory situation, the expected ranking is as shown on

line 1 of Table 13.

TABLE 13

Country Rankings in the Use of Comparison Ads

Expected Rank U.S. > U.K. > India > Korea > France

Total sample U.S. > U.K. = India > Korea = France
9% 5% 4% 2% 2%

Gen'l interest U.S. > U.K. > India > France > Korea

magazines 18% 6% 4% 2% 0.

The actual results for the total sample (from Chapter

4, Table 5) support the hypothesized difference across

countries, and also support the usefulness of Boddewyn's

(1983) work for predicting country differences. The country

order within the general interest magazine category (the

only segment which reached statistical significance)

provided additional support for both country differences and
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the projected ranking, except for 
a minor change in the

position of France and Korea. 
The reported magnitude of

differences (between the United States and other countries)

within the general interest magazine segment 
is

substantially larger than the average based 
on the total

sample. This may shed some light on the reputation 
of the

United States as a hard-sell advertiser. 
Business magazines

and products are generally considered 
to be less influenced

by local customs, and therefore perhaps more uniform across

countries--this would explain the lack of statistical

significance in this segment. Consequently, perceptions of

the United States as hard-sell are probably based upon

observations of the more widely circulated general interest

magazines. If perceptions of hard-sell are based largely on

differences in comparative advertising, as they may well be,

the United States's position (three times its closest

neighbor) is especially noteworthy. The implications for

standardized advertising would seem to be a recommendation

that product comparisons should not be used for ads intended

for use in countries other than the United States.

Hypothesis 3

The third hypothesis dealt with the total number of

times the brand name appeared in the ad. The hypothesized

difference across countries was confirmed with statistically

significant differences across countries. 
However, the



relationship between country and the number of the times the
brand name appeared was weak (r-square = . 02). Based on
differences in the individualism index and advertising

expenditures per capita, with correction for actual
advertising clutter, the expected ranking between countries
would be as indicated in Table 14.

TABLE 14

Country Rankings--Mean Times Name in Copy

Projected U.S. = U.K. > France = India > Korearank

Total Korea > U.S. > India > U.K. > Francesample 9.2 8.5 7.3 6.6 5.8

Segment Korea > U.S./U.K./India > Francepattern* (1,1,1,1,3) Fac
(5,5,5,5,5)

* Bracketed numbers are the rank position for each countryin each of the five segments.

Both the total sample, and the pattern of rankings
within segments, suggest a completely different ranking.
Korea is clearly the greatest user of brand names in copy
(50 percent more than France), while France is the least
user. The United States, United Kingdom and India all seem
to be in a moderate area. The reported rankings make it
difficult to apply a theory of hard-sell advertising to to
prediction of the number of times the brand name is used in
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an ad. Perhaps a completely different factor affects the
number of repetitions of the brand name, and repetition of
the brand name should not be considered within the hard-sell
concept.

In regards to standardized advertising, there are
substantial differences across some countries (Korea versus
France, for example) which could be a problem. However, for
many countries (United States, United Kingdom, India) there
is so much variance within each country that an ad could be
standardized to repeat the brand name six to eight times and
still fall within the normal range for all the subject
countries.

Hypothesis 4

The fourth hypothesis dealt with the number of times
the package or product was portrayed in the visual.
Although the hypothesis of country differences was
confirmed, the variance on this variable is very large and
.r-square is only .014. (Product category appears to be abetter predictor, with r-square = .041). The expected
country ranking on this variable was similar to the previous
hypothesis regarding the number of times the brand name
appeared in the copy. Based on differences in the
individualism index and advertising expenditures per capita,
with correction for actual advertising clutter, the expected
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ranking between countries is presented in line 1 of Table
15.

TABLE 15

Country Rankings for Number of TimesProduct appears in the Visual
Projected U.S. = U.K. > France = India > Korearank

Total Korea > U.S. = India > U.K. = Fransample 3.5 2.7 2.5 2.1 2.0
Segment 

Kra > USpattern Korea > U.S. /India /France /U.K.
ranking* 1,1,1,1 3,2,4,4/2,3,4,5/,552,2/4,4,3,3

*Ran within e 4 segments o Chapter 4, Ta~e7.

Interestingly, the ranking for the total sample (line
2, Table 15) on PRONUM is exactly the same as for the
composite sample on TOTPROD, but the number of times the
product appears is approximately one third of the number of
times the name appears in the copy.

These comparisons, as in the case of the variable
TOTPROD, also seem to suggest that a theory of hard/soft-
sell advertising has little relevance to the number of times
the product appears in the visual. Again, there are
substantial differences across countries which could be a
problem for standardized advertising. However, there is
also so much variance within each country that an ad could
be standardized to two to three times in the visual and
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still fall within the normal range for all the subject

countries.

The apparent similarity of results between hypothesis 4
and hypothesis 5 also raises the suspicion that these two
variables (TOTPROD and PRONUM) may be linked in some
fashion. Indeed, there is some logic for such a linkage
because if the visual portrays different packages, sizes, or
brands within a family (as opposed to- simple repetition of
the same package/product) then it is more likely that the
copy will also discuss these different versions of the
product. To verify such linkage between the two variables,
a correlation matrix was run with the variables PRONUM,
TOTPROD, and PROSIZE. The results were a moderate to strong
correlation (r-square = .59, n = 1623, two tailed
significance p = .001) between the number of the times the
product appears in the visual (PRONUM) and the number of
times the name appears in the copy (TOTPROD). This compares
favorably with the lower correlation between product size in
the visual (PROSIZE) and both TOTPROD AND PRONUM, where no
such linkage would be expected (respectively, r-square =
.14, p = .001 and r-square = .009, p = .001).

Hypothesis 5

Hypothesis five dealt with the size of the package or
product in the ad visual. This hypothesis was confirmed,
with _-square = .026 (see Chapter 4, Table 8). However,
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country was the weakest of the three relationships, with
both magazine (_-square = .043) and product (r-square =
.022) showing stronger relationships. An ANOVA which
combined all three factors, including interactions, provided
a moderate relationship of r-square = .15 (F = 4.9, df = 57,

p = .000). This was the strongest relationship established
within the study (across all eight hypotheses).

The expected country ranking on this variable would be
similar to the two previous hypotheses. Based on
differences in the individualism index and advertising
expenditures per capita, with correction for actual
advertising clutter, the expected ranking between countries
would be as indicated in line 1, Table 16.

TABLE 16
Country Rankings--Product Si"i VsaCountry ~Size in Visual

Projected Rank U.s U.K. > France = India > Korea
Total sample France > U.K. > U.S. > Korea = India

145 125 110 94 92
Segment FranceUopattern 2,1,1 U.S./U.K./Korea > I
ranking* 5,5,5,4,,5

*Ran within eac o e 6 segments, Caper4,"Ta e 9.

Although the predicted ranking for hypotheses 3, 4, and
5 were the same, the results are startling different. (The
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rankings in all three cases seem to contradict the proposed
ranking and its supporting hard-sell theory.) Hypotheses 3
and 4 place Korea at the high end and France at the low end.
In a near reversal, the results on Hypothesis 5 place France
at the high end and Korea near the low end.

Breakdowns into the six segments with significant
results are generally in line with the total sample results.
That is, the results across all six breakdowns, suggest a
pattern such as the one indicated in Table 16, line 3. This
substantial difference between expected ranking and actual
rankings suggests that size of the visual may not be related
to hard-sell advertising, thus further limiting the
conceptualization of exactly what hard-sell advertising is.
The implications for standardized advertising are that
caution should be exercised in standardization. There are
substantial differences across countries (50 percent larger
product size in France versus both Korea and India).
However, since there are also very large variances within
countries so there may be additional factors which should be
taken into consideration.

An alternative perspective to the question of
differences in size of product in the ad is to look at the
percentage of space occupied rather than the absolute size.
This is particularly relevant because it is common practice
to either reduce or increase the size of the same ad to
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match the format of the medium. If one looks at only those
ads containing the product in the visual, and then compares
percentages of space occupied by country, some interesting
findings emerge. For the United States, United Kingdom,
France, and Korea the average product size is 26 percent to
28 percent of the ad, while for India it is only 22 percent.
The only statistically significant difference between
countries is India versus all other countries. This
alternative perspective lends additional support to the
rankings in lines 3 and 4 of Table 16. It also fails to
support the application of hard-sell theory to this
variable. However, the implications for standardization of
advertising are somewhat more positive. If four out of five
countries tend to use a product size which is 26 percent to
28 percent of the visual, then the challenge becomes one of
determining why India is different from the other four
countries.

Another conclusion that can be drawn from these results
is that size of the product in an ad is quite independent of
both the number of times the product appears and the number
of times the product is mentioned in the copy. (It was
suggested in hypothesis 4 that the number of times in visual
and number of repetitions in the copy may be linked.) This
would seem relevant if the concept of hard-sell advertising
is reconceptualized.
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Hypothesis 6

Hypothesis 6 dealt with the use of literal versus
symbolic appeals in the ad. When those ads were excluded
which had no appeal, there was only minimal difference
between countries on the total sample, with a range of 58
percent to 62 percent of all ads using a literal appeal.
This minimal difference did not reach statistical
significance and the hypothesis was not supported. Magazine
category also was not significant. Product category was
only a marginal influence, with a range of 56 percent to 63
percent across product lines. There was a statistically
significant difference between countries (General interest
magazines) in only one out of seven segments. The magnitude
of difference in this single segment was of moderate size,
ranging from a low of 55.8 percent to a high of 68.5
percent.

Whether or not this has implications for the theory
behind hard/soft sell advertising cannot be determined
because of the intervening nature of the literal and
symbolic categories. On an individual appeal basis there
were substantial differences across countries (for example,
France used an aesthetic appeal 9.6 percent of the time,
while India used aesthetic appeal only 4.8 percent). There
is a possibility that the appeals were categorized
incorrectly. For example, the association technique was
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used heavily in all countries, but is it really symbolic?
Perhaps the literal/symbolic classifications are too
limiting, and there should actually be three or four
categories. There is also the question of whether all
appeals are of equal weight. When the score was created for
symbolic appeals, all appeals were given the same weight.
But, perhaps the metaphor is a more powerful technique and
should be given a weight of two, while the associative
technique is so common that it should be given a weight of
only one. In summary, the theory behind hard/soft sell
should be considered neither supported nor rejected by this

hypothesis.

Hypothesis 7

Hypothesis 7 dealt with the percentage of literal
headlines. Based on differences in the individualism index
and advertising expenditures per capita, with correction for
actual advertising clutter, the expected ranking between
countries would be as portrayed in line 1, Table 17.
However, breakdowns into magazine and product segments (from
Chapter 4, Table 10) suggest a pattern somewhat different.
The breakdowns suggest a pattern of ranking more in
accordance with line 3 of Table 17.
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TABLE 17

Country Rankings--Literal Headlines

Projected Rank U.S. = U.K. > France = India > Korea
Total sample India > France > Korea = U.K. > U.S.

71% 61% 56% 53% 48%
Segment Korea > France > India/U.K. > U.S.pattern 2111111232215.5.4.5.4.5
ranking* 2111, 1,3,,

*Rank within each of the 6 segments, Chapter 4, Table 10.

Whereas in the previous hypothesis the lack of
statistical significance provided no support for the
hypothesis (and by implication the theory behind it), the
evidence in this case suggests rejection of the theory in
spite of support for the hypothesis. The complete reversal
in ranking, with fairly consistent support from all six
breakdowns, suggests that the theory is faulty in
application to headline and/or appeal categories. Of
course, there could still be a problem with the
categorization schema for literal/symbolic headlines (as
discussed in Hypothesis 6). Therefore, the evidence should
be considered suggestive rather than confirmatory.

Hypothesis 8

Hypothesis 8 dealt with the number of different kinds
of nonverbal communication used in the average
advertisement. The hypothesis was confirmed, and although

113



country was a better predictor than product or magazine, it
only had an r-square of .032. The combination of country,
magazine, product, and interactions increased r-square to
.076, but this is still relatively poor predictive power.

Based on differences in the individualism index and
advertising expenditures per capita, with correction for
actual advertising clutter, the expected ranking between
countries would be the reverse of previous hypotheses, or as
indicated in line 1 of Table 18.

TABLE 18

Country Rankings--Nonverbal Communication

Projected Korea > India = France > U.K. = U.S.Rank

Total sample Korea U.S. France U.K. India2.0 1.8 1.5 1.5 1.4
Segment Korea > U.S. > France/U.K. >pattern 1,1,1,1,1,2 3,1,2,2,3,1Fr,2,3India

ranking*'4,2,5,3,5,3

*Rank within each of the segments, Chapter 4, Table 11.

The actual ranking as shown in line 2 of Table 18
appears to be partly in line with expectations, (Korea,
France and United Kingdom), yet partly reversed (India and
United States). A review of the breakdowns by segments
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tends to confirm the order as indicated in the total sample
(Chapter 4, Table 11).

The implications of these findings for the theory
behind hard/soft sell advertising are unclear. The close
grouping of means between adjacent countries (adjacent in
rankings) suggests that countries are much alike. Yet, the
size of the difference between countries at opposite poles
(2.0 to 1.4) indicates that the differences may be
substantial enough to warrant further interest. At this
point the evidence appears to provide a minimal level of
support for application of hard/soft sell theory to
nonverbal communication.

Re-examining the Concept of Hard-sell

The common thread uniting hypotheses 1 through 8 was
the expectation that some countries would be more hard-sell
in their advertising than others. The results reported in
Chapter IV provide support for seven of the eight
hypotheses. However, further elaboration upon the findings
suggest more limited support for the concept of country
differences in hard/soft sell. As noted in the following
summary, only five of the hypotheses provide support for the
theory, and the magnitude of support is modest.

1. inconclusive H6

2. no support H5, H7

3. minimal support H3, H4, H8
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4. limited support H1

5. moderate support H2

To clarify the preceding summary, the following

definitions were used:

(1) inconclusive--Problems were encountered with the
classification system used, and the intervening nature of
the classification system precludes judgment regarding the
theory.

(2) no support--The actual results at the end points of
the ranking, both in the total sample and in the pattern of
segment results, are reversed from that which was predicted.

(3) minimal support--The end-points of the rankings in
either the total sample, or the segments, tend to support
the theory. However, there is disagreement between the
total sample and several of the segments.

(4) limited support--The end-points of the rankings in
both the total sample, and the segments, support the theory.
But the rank order of intermediate countries show mixed

results.

(5) moderate support--The predicted ranking is
supported at the end points, and several of the intermediate
countries are ranked as predicted. Both the total sample
and the pattern of segment results are generally as
predicted. However, several of the countries are out of
rank order.
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Limitations in the methodology used and the sample

selected could have contributed to this limited support for

proposed country differences in advertising. Or, perhaps

the limited support found for hard-sell advertising is
because editorialists have tended to overstate the case for
United States advertising being so different from other

countries.
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CHAPTER VI

CONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND FUTURE RESEARCH

Conclusions

Although a number of authors have described United
States advertising as hard-sell in relation to the
advertising of other countries, this study did not confirm
the existence of an in-depth contrast between countries. A
number of the indicators used to measure the illusive
concept of hard-sell even placed the United States in a
moderate position in relation to the United Kingdom or to
Korea. Yet, no other country was identified which could be
nominated for the position of 'most hard-sell country.'

It appears that the term hard-sell should be restricted
to a narrower concept which is less encompassing than that
envisioned in this study. However, instead of focusing on
physical measures, such as repetition of the brand name andsize of the product in the visual, the focus may need to be
reoriented toward the language used in the product
presentation. Under such a narrower conceptualization,
invitations to use or try the product would be considered
direct approaches (hard-sell), while portrayals of product
usage or slice-of-life advertising, without the injunction
to try the product would be considered more indirect.

118



The substantially greater use of comparison advertising

in the United States (double that of any other country

surveyed) suggests that this could be a dimension of the

hard-sell concept. Measurements of product size in the

visual, the number of times the product appears in the ad,
and repetition of the brand name in the copy do not appear
to be indicators of hard-sell advertising--at least not
within magazine advertising. The contrast of literal versus
symbolic headlines and appeals also proved to be a poor
indicator of hard-sell advertising. Whether headlines and
appeal types should be indicators of hard-sell advertising
was not determined from this study. A number of measurement
questions were raised regarding the literal/symbolic

categorization schema. The measurement of nonverbal

communication, as performed in this study, appears to be too
roughly measured to properly link with hard-sell

advertising.

The step which has been taken in this study is a minor,
but worthwhile step. An exploratory sample now provides
comparison levels, both within and across countries,

products, and magazine types for the percentage of direct
response ads, literal appeals and literal headlines in
magazine advertising. Comparative levels for the average
number of times the brand name appears, the number of times
the product is portrayed in the visual, the average size of
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the product in the visual, and the average number of
different nonverbal cues used in magazine advertising are
now available. Later research may be able to further pursue
the reasons behind observed differences and similarities.

Recommendations for Advertising Managers

The findings in this study suggest several

recommendations for advertising managers. In regards to
direct response ads, it appears that United States
advertisers have a tendency to consistently use this
technique (about 10 percent to 15 percent of the time)
across all products and all magazines. Advertisers in other
countries find the technique appropriate about the same
percentage of the time for women's magazines and for
nondurable products. However, advertisers in the four other
countries are able to use direct response techniques
extensively for services. Are United States advertisers
missing an opportunity for greater use of the technique in
the marketing of services? At the same time, advertisers in
other countries appear to rarely use the technique for
marketing of business products. Are United States
advertisers overusing the technique in this area?

In regards to the comparative ad technique, United
States advertisers use this technique extensively. This
sample indicated that comparative ads were used 9 percent of
the time in the total sample, and 18 percent of the time in
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general interest magazines. Comparative ads are used two to
three times more often in the United States than in any
other country. Yet, academic articles have disagreed on the
effectiveness of this technique and have suggested that it
may help competitors as much as the ad sponsor. Should not
greater caution be exercised until there is a greater
consensus on the technique's effectiveness?

Contributions to Marketing Theory

Marketing textbooks have traditionally argued that
intangibility is one of the primary means for discriminating
between products and services. The logic of this argument
has been generally accepted, but the findings of this study
suggest that further investigation may be appropriate. Are
services really that intangible if they are commonly
portrayed in the advertising of all countries? Indeed, in a
country like France, where creativity is exalted, services
were portrayed in the visual almost as often as tangible
products (1.4 times for services versus 2.0 for the total
sample).

As noted by Silk and Vavra (1974), hard-sell
advertising is not well defined in the literature. This
study provides a small contribution to this task by
identifying several elements which either do or do not
appear to fit within the concept. The elements of
literal/symbolic appeals and headlines do not appear to mesh
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with the hard-sell concept. Nor does the size of product in
an ad appear to be a dimension of hard-sell. Alternately,

comparative advertising is a strong candidate as one

dimension of hard-sell. The findings on other elements

examined in this study, such as direct response ads, number
of times product is shown, number of times brand name is
repeated, and nonverbal types used are less clear, and more
study is needed.

A third contribution to marketing theory is in the form
of a puzzle. Kuhn (1962), argues that science advances
through the discovery and solution to puzzles.) Why is
there such a strong correlation (r-square = .6) between the
number of times a product is shown in the visual and
repetition of the name in the copy? This may simply be a
description of the various brands displayed in a multi-
product ad. Yet, one is left with an uncomfortable feeling
that the answer may not be so simple. This is a puzzle for
future investigation.

Contributions to International Advertising

As found in a number of previous studies, product type
is important (as evidenced by the statistical significance
of product category for all hypotheses). But, if there are
large variances in practice within product categories, then
perhaps these large variances make differences in means
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irrelevant. There were large variances for each product

category in this study.

Product category and country have been discussed

extensively as reasons for varying advertising. Yet, what

of magazine category? The findings of this study suggest

that international advertisers should take into account all

three: (1) country, (2) product category, and (3) magazine

type. The findings further suggest that all three are of

roughly equal importance. Four of the hypotheses allowed

calculation of r-square. The average r-square across all

four hypotheses was: country equal .023, product equal .024,

and magazine equal .020.

There are historic political relationships between

countries which may be relevant to marketing, yet they seem
to have largely gone unnoticed by marketers. For example,

there has been a long-standing political relationship

between the United States and Korea since the Korean War.
This political relationship has resulted in a sizeable

Korean ethnic population in the United States, as well as a
sizeable number of Korean executives receiving graduate

education in United States business schools. Should it be
surprising to find certain marketing techniques in Korea
patterned after United States techniques?

The findings of this study are suggestive of such a
relationship. For example, the two countries with the
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greatest repetition of the brand name in an ad and the

greatest number of times the product was portrayed in the

ad, were Korea and the United States (8.5/9.2 and 2.7/2.5,

respectively). Such a relationship between the United

Kingdom and India might also be projected, based on the long

colonial relationship between the two countries. Indeed,

the United Kingdom and India were the two most similar

countries in regard to the percentage of advertising clutter

in their magazines (48.7 percent and 46.2 percent,

respectively). The United Kingdom and India were also most

similar in regards to the use of the comparative ad

technique (4.5 percent and 4.1 percent, respectively) and in
the use of literal headlines (52.6 percent and 56 percent,

respectively).

Limitations

This study was cross-sectional rather than

longitudinal. Caution must be exercised in comparing the

results of this study with earlier studies due to the

possibility that certain elements of advertising may be

faddish and may fluctuate in usage over time. Differences

in magnitude in such cases can be misinterpreted as

permanent differences (across product lines, industries,

time periods, or cultures) when in reality they may be

simply fluctuating cycles.
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This study is also limited by concentration on one

single medium, and by the selected sample of magazines.

There are from several hundred to several thousand different

magazines in each country, most of which contain some

advertising. Although the use of the more-popular consumer

and business magazines in this study should provide

reasonable generalizability of the study to other similar

magazine advertising, findings are technically limited to

the magazines which were sampled. Since business-to-

business advertising often differs substantially from the

consumer product and business institutional advertising

reviewed in this study, caution should be exercised in
generalizing to trade magazines.

This study does not address the individual firm or
agency's objectives in sponsoring an ad. There is

consequently an implicit assumption that advertising serves
the same purpose in all cultures. This assumption of
similar purpose creates limitations to the study which are
difficult to evaluate. Reynolds and Johnson (1978) suggest
that the purpose of advertising may differ across cultures.
They characterize Canadian advertising as primarily

reminder, Swedish advertising as informative, and Turkish
advertising as persuasive. However, Reynolds and Johnson's
survey did not refer to any specific type of advertising,
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and other researchers have followed the same procedure in
assuming similar purpose across cultures.

All of the countries in this study employ television,

radio, billboards, newspapers, and certain other types of
media in addition to magazines for advertising. The

products advertised in each medium, and the part which each
medium is expected to perform within a promotional plan,
could vary across the countries studied. Because the
accessibility and acceptability of the different media vary
across the countries studied, it is possible that magazine
advertising itself performs somewhat different functions in
each of the countries studied. This possibility further
limits conclusions which might be drawn regarding national
cultural differences based on a study of one single medium.

To some extent this study was only a partial test of
the theories behind hard-sell advertising. This study
tested only magazine advertising, but in many respects
magazine advertising is not representative of advertising in
other media, such as television or radio. Many of the
comments made by observers of advertising, which place the
United States as a hard-sell advertiser, may be based on
observations of television advertising, with no basis in the
print medium. If this is true, then findings of minimal
support for the hard-sell contrast in a cross-cultural
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magazine study could be irrelevant to the question of

whether United States television advertising is hard-sell.

In many of the hypotheses examined, both product and

magazine were significant influences on the dependent

variable. Yet, when both product and magazine were

controlled for, the cell sample size often became too small

for useful statistical comparisons. Consequently, only

partial control of these variables has been exercised, and a
larger sample within the subcategories of magazine and

product line could provide information and insight which

were not available from this study.

Although significant, the r-squares for many of the

hypotheses were very small. The small size of the r-squares

for country, product, and magazine suggest that there are
either other, larger (unexplored), factors which influence

the dependent variables or the relationships are very

complex and involve a large number of small-influence

variables.

Future Research

Extensions to this research could be made in several
directions. One obvious extension is to other media in the
same countries to determine if the findings regarding

magazine advertising also apply to television, radio, or the
other media. Another obvious extension is to countries
which were not included in this study. In Europe, German
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advertising has often been found to be significantly

different from French and United Kingdom advertising.

Germany was not included in this study, and could provide a

useful contrast on several of the hypotheses. South

American countries were also not represented in this study,

but it would be useful to contrast a country like Brazil or

Agentina to the countries included in this study. Among the
Asian countries only Korea was included in the study.

Hofstede (1980) found that Japan was, in many respects, an
outlier in relation to other Asian countries; therefore, a
comparison to Japan would be of interest. No country was
included from the African continent. Magazines from Africa
are less plentiful and have limited circulation, which

creates difficulty in finding a paired comparison. Yet, at
some point in time a comparison to Black Africa and the Arab
countries could be valuable.

In many countries of the world, international trade has
become a major factor. In those countries and those product
lines where international trade is becoming a significant

factor, one would expect to see a subtle

internationalization developing in both products and
promotion. To the extent that these product lines can be
separated from product lines which are still primarily home-
grown, one could expect to see a disparity developing within
countries that maintain a large international trade. A
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study of United States advertising which segregates

internationally traded goods from home-grown goods could

potentially identify developing differences in promotion

which are due to the influence of other cultures.

Extensions to this study could also address

methodological improvements. In retrospect, a distinction

should have been made between those ads promoting a single

product and those presenting multiple products or product

lines. One could argue that it would be logical to find

greater repetition of the name, and more space utilized for

display of the product, when an ad is promoting multiple

products. There is little basis for assuming cross-country

equivalence in the promotion of multiple products within an

ad. Rather, there could be a logic in arguing that those

countries with more advanced marketing structures are more

likely to employ advertisements for multiple products.

Identification of this factor within future studies would

allow for control of a variable which is included in the

very large unexplained variances of this study.

Another area for future research is the greater

development of nonverbal classifications. This study was

limited primarily to a study of nonverbal communication ;y
persons within the ad. An extension could be made to

include more nonverbal communication which need not be

instituted by people in the ad. For example, a recent study
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by Lee and Barnes (1990) revealed differences in color

utilization in ads targeted at a Black United States

audience, versus ads for the general public. Color within

an ad can be a major nonverbal communicator, and extension

to cross-cultural comparisons appear warranted.

In the area of advertising appeals, the focus of

attention in this study was the process of appeal (the means

of appealing to the viewer was a metaphor, storytelling,

aesthetic, demonstration, etc). An alternative approach

would be to look at the message content instead of the means

of delivering the message. For example, Is product high

quality the most popular appeal in one country, while high

status for the user is popular in a second country and low

cost the most popular in a third country?

A final extension of this research would lend itself to

laboratory experimentation. This study employed the

literal/symbolic categories of appeals which were

constructed by Moriarity (1989). It was assumed that these

categories could provide a conceptually meaningful

distinction for groups of either viewers or advertising

professionals. However, it is possible that these are mere

arbitrary classifications. A laboratory examination of

advertising professionals and/or advertising viewers would

be of value in clarifying the meaning of literal appeals

versus symbolic appeals.
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aOMWrinANALYSIS VCR*'!I EACH CO *D Ti~S9E3T
Magazine code (3 cot)
Page " (4 cot)
_ #pagesin ad: ( cot) .

I futt cotor 2 black &white 3 other
cter codes Dominant/contrasting colors

SProductcode product
_capny/brand identifier

Country of ad sponsor (if known)
" ND 1YES 2 SPECIFIC IUFW/CAD Direct response ad? (coupon, invitation to wit, request code)
* NO I YES Cartoon figure appears in ad?
0 N0 1 YES Priceoof product shown in ad?

(Non-English ags ontys -. l Ad alt English - Ad partly English ,. Other
VISU UIW TMATION ON PICiME
1 photo 2 illustration 3 mied photograph illustration

%Sof ad is visual. (2 cots--essure)
" times brand/co'pany ne? (2 cots)
"'times product shown? (2 cots)
S of ad is products (2 cots)

0No IYES -Product physically shown in usage situtiOal -
0 No I YES Person shown who uses the product (by implication at least)?
THE APPEAL IS: (2 cots)
0 0 isceltaneous

I Identification--brand, Logo, package
2 Description--what it looks like, attributes, parts, schematics
3 Befre/after
4'coaprativ--coapetition named, shown, or isplied.
5 Demonstration-how to do, use, apply, ak.
6 Association--lifestyle, typical person, situation
7 Metaphor--attegoricat use, unexpected substitution based on similar feature)
8 Storytetting--narrative, drama, playlet
9 Aesthetics--details become art, pattern, abstraction

onverbal Message? (4 cots) Meaning of nonverbel
0000 101glance 2 facialawe 3 gestures 4 Coors

5 physical space 6 dress 7 syabolic artifacts -

GLOBAL APPEAL (2 cots)
0000 other

27 Adventure 13 Good taste/flavor 23 Profitable
14 eauty 10 Nestth 09 euslity
11 Comfort 02 Mnor 25 Reliability
15 Contest 04 Individual self-expression 26 Rmance
16 Convenience 17 Innovative 01 Safety
07 Duty 55 Institutional ad 20 Sensuous/sexy
24 Ease of Use 18 Muttipte-use/adptable Oc Status
03 Economy 19 Powerful 22 Time efficient/saving
06 Fear 21 Popularity 12 Variety of choices
27 Global

HEADLINES
0 No Personalization I Contains you, yaur 2 Contains as, I, ours

I times brand/company name in Neadline
deadline content:

1 Famitar saying--ew twist on filiar phrase/play on word/unmust use of common expression/frequntty recognized
secquen of 3 or more words.

2 Contrast--Use of opposite words, phrases, or concepts (before/after, upp/down)/diaetricatty opposed words
3 ews/information--laratiw statements announcing or claiming direct benefits of the product or service.
4 shock--Not that subject matter is shocking, but menrner in which it is presented is uusualy attention-arousing,

emotional, or surprising due to unexpected nature.
S Question--Ends in a question mark/elicits a response from the reader/encourages readers to determine an answer.
6 Curiosity--Now to, you should know, wit until you see this, here's how, offer ade to arouse reader's interest.
7 Benefit-Now the product or its use will benefit the buyer.
8 Other
* NO ead ines - cla

*"times brand/ccopainy copy (2 cots)
LI KBEEM HEADUNDE & VISUAL (Is one self-explanatory without the other?)
0 Independent 3 Tue are repetitive
I edline explains visual 4 Mtuatlty explain
2 Visual explains headline 5 Copy needed to explain both 6 Other/Hone
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Magazines Included in the Sample

UNITED STATES
General Interest

Readers Digest, Feb. 1990; May 1990
Time, 4 Dec 1989

Women's
Family Circle, 19 Dec. 1989
Glamour, Dec. 1989
Vogue, Jan. 1990

Business
Business Week, 4 Dec. 1989
Fortune, 25 Sep. 1989

UNITED KINGDOM
General Interest

Readers Digest, Apr., May, Aug., Sep., Oct. 1989
The Sunday Times Magazine

Women's
Selfridges, Winter 1989
Marie claire, Apr. 1990
Woman & Home, Jan. 1990
Vogue, Mar. 1990

Business
Economist, 29 May 1990
Euromoney, Mar. 1990
The London Illustrated News

FRANCE
General Interest

Readers Digest Selection, Dec. 1989; Jan., Feb., Mar., 1990
Le Figaro International 3 Feb., 10 Feb. 1990
Paris Match 25 Jan. 1989

Women's
Vogue, Oct. 1989; Mar. 1990

Business
LEPOINT 24 Sep., 17 Sep. 89, 31 Jul. 1989
L'Expansion 16 Mar.; 6 July 1989
Fortune, June 1989

KOREA
General Interest

Readers Digest, May; June;
Women's

Woman's Dong-A, Nov. 1989
Weekly Kyong Hyang

Business
Shin Dong-A, Nov. 1989

July; Nov.; Dec. 1989; Jan. 1990

INDIA
General Interest

Readers Digest, Jan.; Mar.; Dec. 1989
India Today, 30 Nov. 1989

Women's
Woman's era, 1 May 1989
Femina, 8 Feb; 23 Feb; 23 May 1989; 23 July 1990

Business
Business India, 2 May; 15 May; 13 Nov. 1989
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Product Groupings and Descriptions

CONSUMER DURABLES
home purchase, apartments, condos,
home improvements--roofing, carpeting, paint, kitchen/bathhousehold durables, refrigerators, stoves, washers,
furniture
recreational equipment, bicycles, motorbikes, trailershousehold misc., china, drapes, bedspreads, cookwareconsumer electronics, tv, stero, vcr
yard care products
autos, auto parts
cameras & film
jewelry, diamonds, luggage
computer software and computer hardware

CONSUMER NONDURABLES
household products, lightbulbs, detergent, fabriccollectibles, stamps, figurines, plates
birth control products
books, magazines, movies
pet food & accessories
child care products
food products, food snacks
medication, personal hygiene, pharmacists
nonalcoholic drinks, alcoholic drinks
cigarettes, tobacco
pens, watches, clocks, eyeglasses
cosmetics
toys

CONSUMER SERVICES
travel, ship lines, travel agencies, airline service,tourism
insurance, investments, banking services
dating service
auto leasing
banking services

BUSINESS PRODUCTS
misc. industrial durables
transportation services
state/regional development
telephone equip, couriers, mailoffice equipment, office supplies, industrial suppliesmedical equipment
institutional ads
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